

CENTRAL LIMIT THEOREM AND LAW OF THE ITERATED LOGARITHM FOR THE LINEAR RANDOM WALK ON THE TORUS

Jean-Baptiste Boyer

▶ To cite this version:

Jean-Baptiste Boyer. CENTRAL LIMIT THEOREM AND LAW OF THE ITERATED LOGA-RITHM FOR THE LINEAR RANDOM WALK ON THE TORUS. 2016. hal-01273105v1

HAL Id: hal-01273105 https://hal.science/hal-01273105v1

Preprint submitted on 11 Feb 2016 (v1), last revised 24 Feb 2016 (v2)

HAL is a multi-disciplinary open access archive for the deposit and dissemination of scientific research documents, whether they are published or not. The documents may come from teaching and research institutions in France or abroad, or from public or private research centers. L'archive ouverte pluridisciplinaire **HAL**, est destinée au dépôt et à la diffusion de documents scientifiques de niveau recherche, publiés ou non, émanant des établissements d'enseignement et de recherche français ou étrangers, des laboratoires publics ou privés.



Distributed under a Creative Commons Attribution - NonCommercial - ShareAlike 4.0 International License

CENTRAL LIMIT THEOREM AND LAW OF THE ITERATED LOGARITHM FOR THE LINEAR RANDOM WALK ON THE TORUS

JEAN-BAPTISTE BOYER

ABSTRACT. Let ρ be a probability measure on $\mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ and consider the random walk defined by ρ on the torus $\mathbb{T}^d = \mathbb{R}^d / \mathbb{Z}^d$.

Bourgain, Furmann, Lindesntrauss and Mozes proved in [BFLM11] that under an assumption on the group generated by the support of ρ the random walk starting at any irrational point equidistributes in the torus.

In this article, we study the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm for this walk starting at some point having good diophantine properties.

CONTENTS

1. Introduction	1
2. Drift functions	4
2.1. Definition	4
2.2. The LLN, the CLT and the LIL for martingales	6
3. About the nullity of the variance	10
4. Application to the random walk on the torus	14
4.1. BFLM's result for holder-continuous functions	16
4.1.1. Wasserstein's distance on the torus	17
4.2. Diophantine control along the walk	22
4.3. Central limit theorem and law of the iterated logarithm	27
References	33

1. INTRODUCTION

Let Γ be a subgroup of $\operatorname{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ and ρ a probability measure on Γ . The action of Γ on the torus $\mathbf{X} := \mathbb{T}^d = \mathbb{R}^d / \mathbb{Z}^d$ allows one to define a random walk on the torus, setting, for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$,

$$\begin{cases} X_0 &= x\\ X_{n+1} &= g_{n+1}X_n \end{cases}$$

where $(g_n) \in \Gamma^{\mathbb{N}}$ is chosen with the law $\rho^{\otimes \mathbb{N}}$. We note \mathbb{P}_x the measure on $\mathbf{X}^{\mathbb{N}}$ associated to the random walk starting at x.

Date: February 11, 2016.

The Markov operator associated to the walk is the one defined for any non-negative borelian function f on \mathbf{X} and any $x \in \mathbf{X}$ by

$$Pf(x) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} f(gx) \mathrm{d}\rho(g)$$

We note ν the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{T}^d . One can prove that for any $p \in [1, +\infty]$, P is a continuous operator on $L^p(\mathbb{T}^d, \nu)$ and $\|P\|_{L^p} = 1$.

In the sequel, we will need an hypothesis telling that the support of ρ is big enough.

Let **H** be a closed subgroup of $SL_d(\mathbb{R})$. We say that the action of **H** on \mathbb{R}^d is strongly irreducible if **H** doesn't fix any union of finite proper subspaces of \mathbb{R}^d and we say that the action is proximal if there is some $h \in \mathbf{H}$ for which there are an h-invariant line V_h^+ in \mathbb{R}^d and an h-invariant hyperplane $V_h^<$ such that $\mathbb{R}^d = V_h^+ \oplus V_h^<$ and the restriction of h to $V_h^<$ has a spectral radius strictly smaller than the restriction of h to V_h^+ .

We say that a borelian measure ρ on $\mathbf{G} = \mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{R})$ has an exponential moment if for some $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ we have

$$\int_{\mathbf{G}} \|g\|^{\varepsilon} \mathrm{d}\rho(g) < +\infty$$

Under these assumptions (exponential moment and strongly irreducible and proximal action of the closed subgroup generated by the support of ρ), we know that P has a spectral radius strictly smaller than 1 in the orthogonal of the constant functions in $L^2(\mathbf{X},\nu)$ (cf Furmann and Shalom in [FS99] and also Guivarc'h in [Gui06]). We will say in that case that P has a spectral gap in $L^2(\mathbf{X},\nu)$.

In particular under these assumptions, for any function $f \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$, there is a function $g \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ such that $f = g - Pg + \int f d\nu$ and the law of large numbers and the central limit theorem are already known for ν -a.e. starting point $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$ (see for instance [GL78], [BIS95] and [DL03]) the variance in the central limit theorem beeing

$$\sigma^2(f) = \int g^2 - (Pg)^2 \mathrm{d}\nu$$

In this article, we are interested in the study of the walk starting at an arbitrary point $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$.

It is easy to see that the rational points in \mathbb{T}^d have a finite Γ -orbit since any $g \in \Gamma$ increases the denominator of such a point. So to study the walk starting at a rational point one can use the classical results for Markov chains with a finite number of states.

We define a measurable application $\nu : \mathbf{X} \to \mathcal{M}^1(\mathbf{X})$ (the set of probability measures on **X**) by $\nu_x = \nu$ (Lebesgue measure on **X**) if $x \notin \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ and ν_x is the equidistributed measure on $\Gamma_{\rho} x$ if $x \in \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ where Γ_{ρ} is the subgroup of $\mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ generated by the support of ρ .

The first result we have is the following

Theorem 1.1 ([BFLM11]). Let ρ be a probability measure on $\Gamma = \text{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ having an exponential moment and whose support generates a strongly irreducible and proximal subgroup.

Then, for any $x \in \mathbf{X}$, any continuous function f on \mathbf{X} and $\rho^{\otimes \mathbb{N}} - a.e.$ $(g_n) \in \Gamma^{\mathbb{N}}$,

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}f(g_k\dots g_1x)\to \int f\mathrm{d}\nu_x$$

In the sequel, we will study the sequence

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}f(g_k\dots g_1x) - \int f\mathrm{d}\nu_x$$

To do so, we will see in section 4 that the result of Bourgain, Furmann, Lindenstrauss and Mozes in [BFLM11] allows one to have a speed of convergence depending on the diophantine properties of x in the case where f is hölder-continuous (for the distance induced by a norm on \mathbb{R}^d). This will allow us to prove the next

Theorem (4.17). Let ρ be a probability measure on $\Gamma = \text{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ having an exponential moment and whose support generates a strongly irreducible and proximal subgroup.

Then, for any $\gamma \in]0,1]$ there is $\beta_0 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $B \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and $\beta \in]0,\beta_0[$ we have that for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$ such that the inequality

$$\|x - p/q\| \leqslant e^{-Bq^{\beta}}$$

has a finite number of solutions $p/q \in \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$, we have that for any γ -holder continuous function f on the torus, noting $\sigma^2(f) = \int g^2 - (Pg)^2 d\nu$ where $g \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ is such that $f = g - Pg + \int f d\nu$ in $L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ (such a function g exists has we already noted) we have that

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{n}}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) \xrightarrow{\mathcal{L}} \mathcal{N}\left(\int f \mathrm{d}\nu, \sigma^2(f)\right)$$

(If $\sigma^2 = 0$, the law $\mathcal{N}(\mu, \sigma^2)$ is a Dirac mass at μ).

Moreover, if $\sigma^2(f) \neq 0$ (see section 3 for an assumption on ρ implying that this cannot happen unless f is a constant function) then

$$\liminf \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm}{\sqrt{2n\sigma^2(f) \ln \ln n}} = -1 \ et \ \limsup \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm}{\sqrt{2n\sigma^2(f) \ln \ln n}} = 1$$

and if $\sigma^2(f) = 0$, then for $\nu - a.e.$ $x \in \mathbf{X}$, the sequence $(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm)_n$ is bounded in $L^2(\mathbb{P}_x)$.

A first step to prove this result is that if f is a continuous function on **X** that writes f = g - Pg where g is also continuous on **X** then,

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) = g(X_0) - g(X_n) + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} g(X_{k+1}) - Pg(X_k)$$

and $M_n = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} g(X_{k+1}) - Pg(X_k)$ is a martingale with bounded increments and we can use the classic results for the martingales to prove the theorem.

We call *Poisson's equation* the equation f = g - Pg. The method consisting in solving Poisson's equation to study $\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k)$ is called *Gordin's method*.

Here, in general, there cannot exist a continuous function g on the torus such that f = g - Pg because this would imply that f has a zero integral against all the stationnary measures (in particular, we would have that f(0) = 0). However, we will prove the theorem by showing that for any holder continuous function f on the torus, we can solve Poisson's equation at points having good diophantine properties (cf. section 4). Moreover, the solution we construct will not be bounded on \mathbf{X} but will be dominated by a function $u: \mathbf{X} \to [1, +\infty]$ that we call *drift function* and that satisfies

$$Pu \leqslant au + b$$

for some $a \in]0,1[$ and $b \in \mathbb{R}$. This equation means that if u(x) is big, then, for many $g \in \operatorname{supp} \rho$, u(gx) is much smaller than u(x) or in other words, the function g that we construct is not bounded but the walk doesn't spend much time at points x where |g(x)| is large.

The first section of this article consists in a study of drift functions and the proof of the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm for martingales with difference sequence bounded by drift functions.

In the second section, we study the variance appearing in the central limit theorem and the case where it vanishes.

Finally, in the third chapter, we solve Poisson's equation for points of the torus having good diophantine properties and we prove theorem 4.17.

2. Drift functions

In this section, we introduce and study some kind of functions that we call "drift functions" and that allow one to control the sequence $(f(X_n))$ when f is dominated by one.

Moreover, we prove the law of large number, the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm for martingales dominated by drift functions.

2.1. **Definition.** Let (X_n) be a Markov chain on a standard borelian space **X**.

Definition 2.1 (Drift function). Let $u : \mathbf{X} \to [1, +\infty]$ be a borelian function and C a borelian subset of \mathbf{X} .

We say that (u, C) is a drift function if u is bounded on C and if there is some $b \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$Pu \leq u + b\mathbf{1}_C$$

In general, we will say that u is a drift function without indicating the set C.

Remark 2.2. These functions are studied by many authors and our main reference is [MT93] (see also [GM96]).

Meyn and Tweedie don't assume that u is bounded on C but that C is a so called *petite-set* and this allows them to prove that what can find a borelian set C' such that (u, C') is a drift function with our definition.

Remark 2.3. Many authors call Lyapunov function any non negative measurable function $v : \mathbf{X} \to [1, +\infty)$ such that $Pv \leq v$. So, our drift functions are very close to Lyapunov functions.

As we assume that $Pu \leq u + b\mathbf{1}_C$, we can study borelian functions f on X such that

$$|f| \leqslant u - Pu + b\mathbf{1}_C$$

We are going to see that we have a good control on the sequence $(P^n f)$ (or, more specifically, on the series whose general terms involves the $P^n f$).

Therefore, we set, for $p \in \mathbb{R}_+$,

$$\mathcal{E}_{u}^{p} := \left\{ f : \mathbf{X} \to \mathbb{R} \middle| f \text{ is borelian and } \exists M \forall x \in \mathbf{X}, \ |f(x)| \leq M(u - Pu + b\mathbf{1}_{C})^{1/p} \right\}$$

And, for any $f \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$, we set

$$\|f\|_{\mathcal{E}^p_u} = \inf\left\{ M \in \mathbb{R} \middle| \forall x \in \mathbf{X}, \ |f(x)| \leq M(u - Pu + b\mathbf{1}_C)^{1/p} \right\}$$

Remark 2.4. The space $(\mathcal{E}_{u}^{p}, \|.\|_{\mathcal{E}_{u}^{p}})$ is a Banach space.

In the same way, we set, for any $p \in [1, +\infty[$,

$$\mathcal{F}_{u}^{p} := \left\{ f : \mathbf{X} \to \mathbb{R} \middle| f \text{ is borelian and } \exists M, \forall x \in \mathbf{X}, \ |f(x)| \leq Mu(x)^{1/p} \right\}$$

and, for $f \in \mathcal{F}_u^p$,

$$||f||_{\mathcal{F}^p_u} = \sup_{x \in \mathbf{X}} \frac{|f(x)|}{u(x)^{1/p}}$$

In next lemma, we use the control given by the drift function to prove that the space \mathcal{E}_u^1 is a subset of the space of integrable functions against the stationary measures for the Markov chain.

Lemma 2.5. Let u be a drift function and ν a borelian probability measure on **X** that is P-stationnary and such that $\nu(u < +\infty) = 1$.

Then, the identity operator defined from $\mathcal{E}^p_u(\mathbf{X})$ to $\mathcal{L}^p(\mathbf{X},\nu)$ is continuous.

Proof. (cf. lemma 3.8 in [BQ13])

Let $f \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$ be a non negative function, $x \in \mathbf{X}$ and $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$, then, by definition of \mathcal{E}_u^p , $|f|^p(x) \leq ||f||_{\mathcal{E}_u^p}^p(u - Pu + b)(x)$, and so,

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}P^k(|f|^p)(x) \leqslant \frac{\|f\|_{\mathcal{E}^p_u}^p}{n}(u-P^nu+nb) \leqslant \|f\|_{\mathcal{E}^p_u}^p(\frac{1}{n}u(x)+b)$$

But, according to Chacon-Ornstein's ergodic theorem (see for instance the theorem 3.4 of the third chapter of [Kre85]), there is a P-invariant function f^* on **X** that is non negative and such that $\int |f|^p d\nu = \int f^* d\nu$ and, for ν -a.e. $x \in \mathbf{X}$,

$$\frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P^k |f|^p(x) \to f^*(x)$$

But, since u is finite ν -a.e., we get that $f^*(x) \leq b \|f\|_{\mathcal{E}^p_u}^p$ for ν -a.e. $x \in \mathbf{X}$. And so, $f^* \in L^{\infty}(\mathbf{X}, \nu) \subset L^1(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ since we assumed that ν is a probability measure. This proves that, $f \in \mathcal{L}^p(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ and that $\|f\|_{\mathcal{L}^p(\mathbf{X}, \nu)} \leq b^{1/p} \|f\|_{\mathcal{E}^p_u}$.

2.2. The LLN, the CLT and the LIL for martingales.

In this section, we prove three of the classical results in probability theory for martingales with increments dominated by a drift function. In particular we will prove that the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm for martingales can be deduced from a law of large numbers and this will be our corollary 2.13.

Remark 2.6. In this section, we make an assumption such as " $f \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$ for some p > 1" very often. The reader shall not be afraid of this assumption because in many examples we can construct families of drift functions and if f is dominated by one, f^p will be dominated by an other one.

Before we state and prove corollary 2.13, we state a some lemmas that we will also use in the study of the random walk on the torus.

First, we extend the law of large numbers for martingales (stated in [Bre60]) for measurable functions $f \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$ for some p > 1: this will be our 2.10. To prove it, we will use the following

Lemma 2.7. Let u be a drift function, $x \in \mathbf{X}$, and $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}_+$, then

$$\sup_{n \in \mathbb{N}} \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{P^k (u - Pu)(x)}{(k+1)^{\alpha}} \leqslant u(x)$$

Proof. We can compute :

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{P^{k}(u-Pu)}{(k+1)^{\alpha}} = \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{1}{(k+1)^{\alpha}} P^{k}u - \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{1}{(k+1)^{\alpha}} P^{k+1}u$$
$$= \sum_{k=1}^{n} (\frac{1}{(k+1)^{\alpha}} - \frac{1}{k^{\alpha}}) P^{k}u + u - \frac{1}{(n+1)^{\alpha}} P^{n+1}u$$
$$\leqslant u(x) \text{ since } u \text{ is non negative}$$

Then, we prove that it is the same thing to study

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_n) - Pf(X_n) \text{ and } \frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_{n+1}) - Pf(X_n).$$

Thus, having the law of large numbers, the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm for martingales, we will get these results for functions f that writes f = g - Pg.

Lemma 2.8. Let u be a drift function and p > 1. Then, for any $f \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$, any $x \in \mathbf{X}$ such that u(x) is finite and any $\varepsilon \in]0, p[$,

$$\frac{f(X_n)}{n^{1/(p-\varepsilon)}} \to 0 \mathbb{P}_x - a.e. \text{ and in } L^1(\mathbb{P}_x)$$

Remark 2.9. We will use this lemma with p > 1 and $p - \varepsilon = 1$ and with p > 2 and $p - \varepsilon = 2$.

Proof. With the notations of the lemma, let's compute, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\mathbb{E}_x |f(X_n)|^p \leq ||f||_{\mathcal{E}^p_u} \mathbb{E}_x u(X_n) - Pu(X_n) + b = ||f||_{\mathcal{E}^p_u} P^n(u - Pu + b)$$

And so, assuming without any loss of generality that $||f||_{\mathcal{E}^p_u} = 1$, we get

$$\begin{split} \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{\mathbb{E}_{x} |f(X_{k})|^{p}}{(k+1)^{p/(p-\varepsilon)}} &\leqslant \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{P^{k}(u-Pu)}{(k+1)^{1+\varepsilon/(p-\varepsilon)}} + b \sum_{k=0}^{n} \frac{1}{(k+1)^{1+\varepsilon/(p-\varepsilon)}} \\ &\leqslant u(x) + b \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}^{*}} \frac{1}{n^{1+\varepsilon/(p-\varepsilon)}} \end{split}$$

where we used lemma 2.7 to control the first sum.

Thus, for any $x \in \mathbf{X}$ such that u(x) is finie,

$$\sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} \mathbb{E}_x \left(\frac{|f(X_k)|}{(k+1)^{1/(p-\varepsilon)}} \right)^p$$

is finite and this finishes the proof.

Proposition 2.10. Let u be a drift function and $p \in]1, +\infty[$. For any $f \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$ and $x \in X$,

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}f(X_{k+1}) - Pf(X_k) \to 0 \quad \mathbb{P}_x - a.e. \text{ and in } \mathcal{L}^p(\mathbb{P}_x)$$

Proof. For any $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$, let $M_n = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_{k+1}) - Pf(X_k)$. Then, (M_n) is a martingale with $\mathbb{E}M_n = 0$ and

$$\mathbb{E}_{x}|M_{n+1} - M_{n}|^{p} = \mathbb{E}_{x}|f(X_{n+1}) - Pf(X_{n})|^{p} = P^{n}(\mathbb{E}_{x}|f(X_{1}) - Pf(x)|^{p})$$
$$\leq 2^{p-1}P^{n+1}(|f|^{p})(x) \leq 2^{p-1}||f||_{\mathcal{E}_{u}^{p}}P^{n+1}(u - Pu + b)$$

Thus,

$$\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{n^p} \mathbb{E}_x |M_{n+1} - M_n|^p \leq 2^{p-1} ||f||_{\mathcal{E}_u^p} \sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \frac{P^{n+1}(u - Pu + b)}{n^p}$$
$$\leq 2^{p-1} ||f||_{\mathcal{E}_u^p} \left(u(x) + b \sum_{k=0}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{n^p} \right)$$

And so, according to the law of large numbers for martingales (see the theorem 2.18 in [HH80]), we get that $\frac{1}{n}M_n \to 0 \mathbb{P}_x$ -a.e. and in $L^p(\mathbb{P}_x)$.

Lemma 2.11. Let u be a drift function such that $Pu \leq au + b$ for some $a \in]0,1[$ and $b \in \mathbb{R}$ and let $p \in]1, +\infty[$.

Let $\psi : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{R}_+$ be a decreasing function converging to 0 at $+\infty$. Then, for any $f \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$,

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\psi(k)f(X_k) \to 0 \quad \mathbb{P}_x - a.e. \text{ and in } \mathcal{L}^p(\mathbb{P}_x)$$

Proof. We shall assume without any loss of generality that $||f||_{\mathcal{E}^p_u} = 1$. To prove the convergence in L^p , we compute

$$\left(\mathbb{E}_{x}\left|\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\psi(k)f(X_{k})\right|^{p}\right)^{1/p} \leqslant \frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\psi(k)\left(\mathbb{E}_{x}|f(X_{k})|^{p}\right)^{1/p}$$
$$\leqslant \frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\varphi_{k}\left(P^{k}u(x)\right)^{1/p}$$
$$\leqslant \frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\varphi_{k}(u(x)+b/(1-a))^{1/p}$$

And we conclude with Cesaro's lemma.

To study the a.e.-convergence, in a first time, we are going to prove the for any x such that u(x) is finite,

(2.2)
$$\limsup_{n} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} |f(X_k)| \leq \frac{b(1+b)^{1/p}}{1-a^{1/p}} \mathbb{P}_x - p.s.$$

First, we remark that for any $x \in \mathbf{X}$,

$$|f(x)|^p \leq u(x) - Pu(x) + b \leq (1+b)u(x)$$

Moreover, for any $r \in [0, 1]$, we note u_r the function defined by $u_r(x) = u(x)^r$. And so, using the concavity of the function $(t \mapsto t^r)$, we get that

$$Pu_r \leqslant (Pu)^r \leqslant (au+b)^r \leqslant a^r u_r + b$$

This means that $u_r \leq \frac{1}{1-a^r}(u_r - Pu_r + b)$. And so, setting r = 1/p, we obtain

$$\frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} |f(X_k)| \leq \frac{(1+b)^{1/p}}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} u_{1/p}(X_k)$$
$$\leq \frac{(1+b)^{1/p}}{1-a^{1/p}} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} u_{1/p}(X_k) - Pu_{1/p}(X_k) + b$$
$$\leq \frac{(1+b)^{1/p}}{1-a^{1/p}} \left(\frac{1}{n}u(x) + b\right) + \frac{(1+b)^{1/p}}{1-a^{1/p}} \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} u_{1/p}(X_{k+1}) - Pu_{1/p}(X_k)$$

Moreover, by definition, $u_{1/p}^p = u \in \mathcal{E}_u^1$ and so, using proposition 2.10, we get

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}u_{1/p}(X_{k+1}) - Pu_{1/p}(X_k) \to 0 \mathbb{P}_x - \text{a.e.}$$

this proves inequality 2.2.

Thus, a.e., there is some $n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$ such that for $n \ge n_0$,

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}|f(X_k)| \leq 2\frac{b(1+b)^{1/p}}{1-a^{1/p}}$$

And so, for n such that $\sqrt{n} \ge n_0$, we get

$$\frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \psi(k) |f(X_k)| \leq \frac{\psi(0)}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{\lfloor \sqrt{n} \rfloor - 1} |f(X_k)| + \frac{\psi(\lfloor \sqrt{n} \rfloor)}{n} \sum_{k=\lfloor \sqrt{n} \rfloor}^{n-1} |f(X_k)| \leq 2 \frac{b(1+b)^{1/p}}{1-a^{1/p}} \left(\frac{\psi(0)}{\sqrt{n}} + \psi(\sqrt{n})\right)$$

And, as ψ converges to 0, this finishes the proof of the lemma.

Using the same ideas as in the proof of proposition 2.10, we can prove the

Lemma 2.12. Let u be a drift function and p > 2.

Let $g \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$ and $x \in \mathbf{X}$ such that u(x) is finite. Then, for any $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\mathbb{E}_x\left((g(X_{k+1})-Pg(X_k))^2\mathbf{1}_{|g(X_{k+1})-Pg(X_k)|\geq\varepsilon\sqrt{n}}\right)\xrightarrow[n\to+\infty]{}0$$

and

$$\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} \mathbb{E}_x \left(|g(X_{n+1}) - Pg(X_n)| \, \mathbf{1}_{|g(X_{n+1}) - Pg(X_n)| \ge \varepsilon \sqrt{n}} \right) \text{ is finite}$$

Finally, there is $\delta \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that

$$\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{n^2} \mathbb{E}_x \left((g(X_{n+1}) - Pg(X_n))^4 \mathbf{1}_{|g(X_{n+1}) - Pg(X_n)| \le \delta \sqrt{n}} \right)$$

is finite.

Proof. Using Markov's inequality, we can compute

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(h(X_{k+1}, X_k)^2 \mathbf{1}_{|h(X_{k+1}, X_k)| \ge \varepsilon \sqrt{n}}\right) \leqslant \frac{P^k\left(\mathbb{E}\left(g(X_1) - Pg(X_0)\right)^p\right)}{\varepsilon^{p-2}n^{(p-2)/2}}$$

where we noted h(x, y) = g(x) - Pg(y). But, $\mathbb{E}_x \left[((g(X_1) - Pg(X_0))^p \right] \in \mathcal{E}^1_u$, since we took g in \mathcal{E}^p_u . So,

$$\frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=1}^{n} \mathbb{E}_{x} \left(h(X_{k+1}, X_{k})^{2} \mathbf{1}_{|h(X_{k+1}, X_{k})| \ge \varepsilon \sqrt{n}} \right) \leqslant \frac{C}{n^{1+(p-2)/2} \varepsilon^{p-2}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P^{k} (u - Pu + b)$$
$$\leqslant \frac{C}{n^{1+(p-2)/2} \varepsilon^{p-2}} u(x) + \frac{bC}{n^{(p-2)/2} \varepsilon^{p-2}} u(x)$$

And the right hand side converges to 0 since u(x) is finite.

The two sums that we have to dominated are bounded by constants times

$$\sum_{n=1}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{n^{1+(p-2)/2}} \mathbb{E}_x \left(|g(X_{n+1}) - Pg(X_n)|^p \right)$$

and, once again, using that $g \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$, we get that

$$\mathbb{E}_x\left(|g(X_{n+1}) - Pg(X_n)|^p\right) \leqslant \|g\|_{\mathcal{E}^p_u} P^n(u - Pu + b)$$

And we shall conclude with lemma 2.7.

Lemma 2.12 is important since it is a first step in the proof of the central limit theorem and the law of large numbers as we will see in next

Corollary 2.13. Let u be a drift function and p > 2. Let $g \in \mathcal{E}_u^p$ and $x \in \mathbf{X}$ such that u(x) is finite. If

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P(g^2)(X_k) - (Pg(X_k))^2$$

converges in $L^1(\mathbb{P}_x)$ and a.e. to some constant $\sigma^2(g, x)$, then,

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} g(X_{k+1}) - Pg(X_k) \xrightarrow[n \to \infty]{\mathcal{L}} \mathcal{N}(0, \sigma^2(g, x))$$

Where we noted $\mathcal{N}(0,0)$ the Dirac mass at 0.

Moreover, if $\sigma^2(q, x) \neq 0$ then,

$$\limsup \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} g(X_{k+1}) - Pg(X_k)}{\sqrt{2n\sigma^2(g, x) \ln \ln(n)}} = 1 \ p.s.$$

and

$$\liminf \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} g(X_{k+1}) - Pg(X_k)}{\sqrt{2n\sigma^2(g, x) \ln \ln(n)}} = -1 \ p.s.$$

Proof. The central limit theorem comes from Brown's one (cf [Bro71]) since the "Lindeberg condition" is satified when g is dominated by a drift function as we saw in lemma 2.12.

The law of the iterated logarithm is given by corollary 4.2 and theorem 4.8 in [HH80] since the assumption is satisfied according to lemma 2.12.

3. About the nullity of the variance

In this section, we study conditions under which the variance appearing in the central limit theorem and in the law of the iterated logarithm can not vanish.

Let \mathbf{G} be a locally compact group acting continuously on a topological space \mathbf{X} preserving the probability measure ν .

We will always assume that the action of **G** on **X** is ν -ergodic : this means that every measurable **G**-invariant function is constant ν -a.e.

Let ρ be a probability measure on **G** and *P* the associated Markov operator on **X**. For any $f \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$, we have, using Jensen's inequality, that

$$\begin{aligned} \|Pf\|_2^2 &= \int_{\mathbf{X}} \left| \int_{\mathbf{G}} f(gx) \mathrm{d}\rho(g) \right|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x) \leqslant \int_{\mathbf{G}} \int_{\mathbf{X}} |f(gx)|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x) \mathrm{d}\rho(g) \\ &\leqslant \int_{\mathbf{X}} |f(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x) = \|f\|_2^2 \end{aligned}$$

And so, the operator P is continuous on $L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ and $||P|| \leq 1$. It is clear that ||P|| = 1 since P1 = 1.

In our study of the central limit theorem for some function f on \mathbf{X} , the variance will always be given

$$\sigma^2(f) = \|g\|_2^2 - \|Pg\|_2^2$$

where $g \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ is a function that we will have constructed such that $f - \int f d\nu = g - Pg$ (in $L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$). It is therefore important to know if there can be some non-constant function $g \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ such that $\|Pg\|_2 = \|g\|_2$.

This question has been studied by Furman and Shalom in [FS99] where they prove that if the measure ρ is aperiodic (that is to say that it's support is not included in a class of a subgroup of **G**) then there is no non-constant function $f \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ such that $\|Pf\|_2 = \|f\|_2$.

We prove in this section that the existence of such functions is equivalent to the existence of a subgroup **H** of **G** that does not act ν -ergodically on **X** and of some $g \in \mathbf{G}$ such that $\operatorname{supp} \rho \subset \mathbf{H}g$. This will be our proposition 3.4.

If ρ is a borelian probability measure on **G**, we note $\tilde{\rho}$ the symmetrized measure. It is the probability measure defined for any borelian subset A of **G** by

$$\widetilde{\rho}(A) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_A(g^{-1}) \mathrm{d}\rho(g)$$

Remark 3.1. Remark that since the measure ν is **G**-invariant, we can compute, for any $f_1, f_2 \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$,

$$\begin{split} \int_{\mathbf{X}} f_2 P_{\rho} f_1 \mathrm{d}\nu &= \int_{\mathbf{G}} \int_{\mathbf{X}} f_1(gx) f_2(x) \mathrm{d}\nu(x) \mathrm{d}\rho(g) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} \int_{\mathbf{X}} f_1(x) f_2(g^{-1}x) \mathrm{d}\nu(x) \\ &= \int_{\mathbf{X}} f_1 P_{\tilde{\rho}} f_2 \mathrm{d}\nu \end{split}$$

So, the operator $P_{\tilde{\rho}}$ is the adjoint operator of P_{ρ} in $L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$.

Remark 3.2. In our definition of P_{ρ} , we make the element g act on the left. Thus, if ρ_1, ρ_2 are borelian probability measures on \mathbf{G} , for any $f \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ and any $x \in \mathbf{X}$, we get

$$P_{\rho_1}P_{\rho_2}f(x) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} P_{\rho_2}f(gx)d\rho_1(g) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} \int_{\mathbf{G}} f(g_2g_1x)d\rho_1(g_1)d\rho_2(g_2) = P_{\rho_2*\rho_1}f(x)$$

Thus, $P_{\rho_1}P_{\rho_2}$ is the operator associated to the measure $\rho_2 * \rho_1$. This inversion doesn't have any consequence in this article (since we always convol a measure with it's powers) but in this section we have to remember that the measure associated to P^*P is $\rho * \tilde{\rho}$.

First, we remark that for any $f \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$,

$$||f||_{2}^{2} - ||Pf||_{2}^{2} = \int_{\mathbf{X}} f^{2}(y) - (Pf)^{2}(y) d\nu(y) = \int_{\mathbf{X}} f(y)(I_{d} - P^{*}P)f(y) d\nu(y)$$

where P^* is the adjoint operator of P in $L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$.

Moreover, we saw that $||f||^2 - ||Pf||^2 \ge 0$.

Lemma 3.3. Let **G** be a group, $S \subset \mathbf{G}$ and $S^{-1} = \{g^{-1} | g \in S\}$.

Then, the subgroup of **G** generated by SS^{-1} is the smallest subgroup **H** of **G** such that there is $g \in \mathbf{G}$ with $S \subset \mathbf{H}g$.

Proof. First, let **H** be a subgroup of **G** and $g \in \mathbf{G}$. If $S \subset \mathbf{H}g$ then $SS^{-1} \subset \mathbf{H}gg^{-1}\mathbf{H} = \mathbf{H}$.

On the other hand, let **H** be a subgroup of **G** containing SS^{-1} and let $g \in S$.

Then, for any $h \in S$, we have that $h = hg^{-1}g$. But, $hg^{-1} \in \mathbf{H}$ and so $h \in \mathbf{H}g$. This proves that $S \subset \mathbf{H}g$.

What we proved is that for any subgroup \mathbf{H} of \mathbf{G} , we have the equivalence between " $SS^{-1} \subset \mathbf{H}$ " and "there is $g \in \mathbf{G}$ such that $S \subset \mathbf{H}g$ ". This proves the lemma since the subgroup of \mathbf{G} generated by SS^{-1} is by definition the smallest subgroup of \mathbf{G} containing SS^{-1} .

Proposition 3.4. Let **G** be a locally compact group acting continuously and ergodically on a topological space **X** endowed with a **G**-invariant probability measure ν .

Then, for any $f \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$, the three following assertions are equivalent

- $||Pf||_2 = ||f||_2$
- For $\nu-a.e. \ x \in \mathbf{X}$ and $\rho * \tilde{\rho}-a.e. \ g \in \mathbf{G}, \ f(gx) = f(x).$
- There is some subgroup H of G and some g ∈ G such that f is H−invariant and supp ρ ⊂ Hg.

Remark 3.5. There can exist a non constant function $f \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ such that $||Pf||_2 = ||f||_2$ only if supp ρ is included in a right-class of a subgroup of **G** whose action on **X** is not ν -ergodic.

Proof. First, we remark that

$$\int_{\mathbf{X}} \int_{\mathbf{G}} |f(gx) - f(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}(\rho * \tilde{\rho})(g) \mathrm{d}\nu(x) = \int_{\mathbf{X}} 2|f(x)|^2 - 2\Re(\overline{f(x)}P^*Pf(x))\mathrm{d}\nu(x)$$
$$= 2\|f\|_2^2 - 2\Re\left(\int \overline{f}P^*Pf\mathrm{d}\nu\right)$$
$$= 2\|f\|_2^2 - 2\|Pf\|_2^2$$

So the first point implies the second one.

The second point implies that the function f is invariant by the subgroup generated by $(\operatorname{supp} \rho)(\operatorname{supp} \rho)^{-1}$. But, according to the previous lemma, this subgroup is precisely the smallest subgroup \mathbf{H} of \mathbf{G} such that there is $g \in \mathbf{G}$ with $\operatorname{supp} \rho \subset \mathbf{H}g$. And so, the second point implies the third.

Finally, if there is some g in **G** and a subgroup **H** such that f is **H**-invariant and supp $\rho \subset \mathbf{H}g$, then, for ν -a.e. $x \in \mathbf{X}$ and any $\gamma \in \text{supp }\rho$, $f(\gamma x) = f(gx)$ and so,

$$Pf(x) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} f(\gamma x) d\rho(\gamma) = f(gx)$$

Thus,

$$\int_{\mathbf{X}} |Pf(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x) = \int_{\mathbf{X}} |f(gx)|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x) = \int_{\mathbf{X}} |f(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x)$$

And the third point implies the first one.

Corollary 3.6. Let **G** be a locally compact group acting continuously and ν -ergodically on a topological space **X** endowed with a **G**-invariant probability measure ν .

Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on **G**.

Let $g \in L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ such that $\nu \left(\left\{ x \in \mathbf{X} | \sup_n P^n g^2(x) < +\infty \right\} \right) = 1$ and note f = g - Pg. Suppose that $||g||_2 = ||Pg||_2$ then, for $\nu - a.e. \ x \in \mathbf{X}$, the sequence $\left(\sum_{k=0}^n f(g_k \dots g_1 x) \right)$ is bounded in $L^2(\mathbb{P}_x)$.

Moreover if g belongs to $L^{\infty}(\mathbf{X})$ then, for $\nu-a.e. \ x \in \mathbf{X}$, we have that the sequence $(\sum_{k=0}^{n} f(g_k \dots g_1 x))$ is bounded in $L^{\infty}(\mathbb{P}_x)$.

Proof. According to the previous proposition, if ||g|| = ||Pg||, there is some $\gamma \in \mathbf{G}$ and a subgroup \mathbf{H} of \mathbf{G} such that supp $\rho \subset \mathbf{H}\gamma$ and g is \mathbf{H} -invariant.

So, for ν -a.e. $x \in \mathbf{X}$ and ρ -a.e. $g_1 \in \mathbf{G}$, $g(g_1x) = g(\gamma x)$. In particular, $Pg(x) = g(\gamma x)$ and so, $f(x) = g(x) - g(\gamma x)$.

Thus, for ν -a.e. $x \in \mathbf{X}$ and $\rho^{\otimes n}$ -a.e. $(g_i) \in \mathbf{G}^n$,

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(g_k \dots g_1 x) = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} g(g_k \dots g_1 x) - g(\gamma g_k \dots g_1 x)$$
$$= g(x) - g(g_n \dots g_1 x) + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} g(g_{k+1} \dots g_1 x) - g(\gamma g_k \dots g_1 x)$$
$$= g(x) - g(g_n \dots g_1 x)$$

This computation proves the corollary when the function g is bounded.

Moreover, we have that

$$\int_{\mathbf{G}^{\mathbb{N}}} \left| \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(g_k \dots g_1 x) \right|^2 \mathrm{d}\rho^{\otimes \mathbb{N}}((g_i)) = g(x)^2 + P^n(g^2)(x) - 2g(x)P^ng(x)$$
$$\leq g(x)^2 + P^n(g^2)(x) + 2|g(x)|\sqrt{P^n(g^2)(x)}$$
$$\leq 4 \sup_n P^n(g^2)(x)$$

Where we used Jensen's inequality to say that $|P^n g(x)| \leq \sqrt{P^n g^2(x)}$. This finishes the proof of the corollary.

The following example is an illustration of the previous corollary in an explicit context.

Example 3.7. Let

$$A = \begin{pmatrix} 2 & 1 \\ 1 & 1 \end{pmatrix} \text{ et } B = \begin{pmatrix} 0 & 1 \\ -1 & 0 \end{pmatrix}$$

Then, the subgroup of $SL_2(\mathbb{R})$ generated by A and B is Zariski-dense and the Lebesgue measure ν on the torus $\mathbb{T}^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$ is ergodic.

Let $\rho = \frac{1}{2}\delta_A + \frac{1}{2}\delta_{BA}$.

Guivarc'h proved in [Gui06] that the operator P associated to ρ has a spectral gap in $L^2(\mathbb{T}^2, \nu)$.

Let $\|\cdot\|$ be the distance induced on $\mathbb{T}^2 = \mathbb{R}^2/\mathbb{Z}^2$ by the euclidean norm on \mathbb{R}^2 . And let g be the function defined for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^2$ by $g(x) = \|x\|$.

Then, for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^2$,

$$Pg(x) = \frac{1}{2} \|Ax\| + \frac{1}{2} \|BAx\| = \|Ax\| = g(Ax)$$

and

$$\int_{\mathbf{X}} |Pg(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x) = \int_{\mathbf{X}} |g(Ax)|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x) = \int_{\mathbf{X}} |g(x)|^2 \mathrm{d}\nu(x)$$

Moreover, if we note f = g - Pg, then, for any $x \in \mathbf{X}$, $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and any $(g_1, \ldots, g_n) \in \{A, BA\}^n$, we have that

$$g(g_{n+1}\dots g_1x) = g(Ag_n\dots g_1x)$$

and so,

$$\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(g_k \dots g_1 x) = g(x) - g(g_n \dots g_1 x) + \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} g(g_{k+1} \dots g_1 x) - g(Ag_k \dots g_1 x)$$
$$= g(x) - g(g_n \dots g_1 x)$$

This proves that for any $x \in \mathbf{X}$, the sequence $(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(g_k \dots g_1 x))$ is bounded in $\mathcal{L}^{\infty}(\mathbb{P}_x)$.

4. Application to the random walk on the torus

In this section, we go back to the random walk on the torus. The law of large numbers is known as a corollary of a theorem in [BFLM11] which allow one to have a speed of convergence depending on the diophantine properties of the starting point. We use this to prove the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm.

Let **H** be a subgroup of $SL_d(\mathbb{R})$. We say that the action of **H** on \mathbb{R}^d is strongly irreducible if **H** doesn't fixe any finite union of proper subspaces of \mathbb{R}^d and that it is proximal if for some $h \in \mathbf{H}$ we have a decomposition $\mathbb{R}^d = V_h^+ \oplus V_h^<$ of \mathbb{R}^d into an h-invariant line V_h^+ and an h-invariant hyperplane $V_h^<$ such that the spectral radius of h restricted to $V_h^<$ is strictly smaller than the one of h restricted to V_h^+ .

We say that the group \mathbf{H} is strongly irreducible and proximal if it's action is.

If we also assume that **H** is a subgroup of $\operatorname{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$, then it's action pass to the quotient $\mathbb{T}^d = \mathbb{R}^d / \mathbb{Z}^d$ that we endow with a metric defined by a norm on \mathbb{R}^d . Moreover, **H** is strongly irreducible and proximal then any $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \{0\}$ has an infinite **H**-orbit and so, according to the proposition 1.5 in [**BM00**] the action of **H** on \mathbb{T}^d is ν -ergodic (every **H**-invariant function is constant ν -a.e.).

Let ρ be a probability measure on $\mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$. We define a random walk on $\mathbf{X} = \mathbb{T}^d$ noting, for $x \in \mathbf{X}$,

$$\begin{cases} X_0 = x \\ X_{n+1} = g_{n+1}X_n \end{cases}$$

where $(g_n) \in \mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})^{\mathbb{N}}$ is an iid sequence of random variables of common law ρ .

In this constext, Bourgain, Furmann, Lindenstrauss and Mozes proves the following

Theorem ([BFLM11]). Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generates a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment¹.

Note

$$\lambda_1 = \int_{\mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})} \int_{\mathbb{P}(\mathbb{R}^d)} \ln \|gx\| \mathrm{d}\nu(x) \mathrm{d}\rho(g) > 0$$

where ν is the unique² probability measure ρ -stationary on $\mathbb{P}(\mathbb{R}^d)$.

Then, for any $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$, there is a constant C such that for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, any $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \{0\}$, any $t \in [0, 1/2]$ and any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ with $n \ge -C \ln t$, if

$$|\widehat{\rho^{*n} * \delta_x}(a)| > 2t ||a||$$

then, x admits a rational approximation $p/q \in \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ satisfying

$$d\left(x,\frac{p}{q}\right) \leqslant e^{-(\lambda_1-\varepsilon)n} \ et \ |q| \leqslant t^{-C}$$

In particular, this proves that if x is irrational, then, for any $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \{0\}$ and any $t \in [0, 1/2]$, there are only finitely many $n \in \mathbb{N}$ such that $|\rho^{*n} * \delta_x(a)| > 2t ||a||$. This proves that for any irrational point x in \mathbb{T}^d and any $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \{0\}$,

$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} \widehat{\rho^{*n} * \delta_x}(a) = 0$$

And so, using Weyl's equidistribution criterion we have that for any continuous function f on \mathbb{T}^d and any irrational point $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$,

(4.1)
$$\lim_{n \to +\infty} P^n f(x) = \int f d\nu$$

where ν is the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{T}^d . Moreover, the speed of convergence depend on the diophantine properties of x (see corollary C in [BFLM11]).

In this section, we first want to obtain a more explicit speed of convergence in equation 4.1 in terms of diophantine properties of x. Then, we want to use this speed of convergence to prove the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm for starting points having good diophantine properties.

In the first sub-section, we state a corollary of the theorem 4 that is easier to deal with. The price we have to pay is that we will only be able to study hölder continuous functions. This will be proposition

Proposition (4.6). Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generates a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment.

¹There is $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that

$$\int_{\mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})} \|g\|^{\varepsilon} \mathrm{d}\rho(g) \text{ is finite}$$

²The fact that λ_1 exists and is strictly non negarive comes from a result of Furstenberg and Kesten (see for instance [GM89]). The prove of the fact that the measure ν exists and is unique ccan be found in [BL85].

Then for any $\gamma, \delta \in [0,1]$ and any strictly non-decreasing function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+^*$ with

$$\liminf \frac{\ln \varphi(s)}{\ln s} > 0$$

there are constants $C, C_0, C_1 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$ and any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \leqslant C\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta}$$

where h_{φ} is the function defined for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$ by

$$h_{\varphi}(x) = \sup_{p/q \in \mathbb{Q}^d / \mathbb{Z}^d} \frac{1}{\varphi(q)d(x, p/q)}$$

the function ψ is defined by

$$\psi(t) = \left(\varphi^{-1}(e^{C_1 t})\right)^{-C_0}$$

and W_{γ} is the Wasserstein distance defined for any probability measure ϑ_1, ϑ_2 on the torus by

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\vartheta_{1},\vartheta_{2}) = \sup_{\substack{f \in \mathcal{C}^{0,\gamma}(\mathbb{T}^{d}) \\ \|f\|_{\gamma} \leqslant 1}} \left| \int_{\mathbf{X}} f \mathrm{d}\vartheta_{1} - \int_{\mathbf{X}} f \mathrm{d}\vartheta_{2} \right|$$

Then, we will prove that there is a function u_{φ} that dominates the function h_{φ} and such that $Pu_{\varphi} \leq au_{\varphi} + b$ for some $a \in]0,1[$ and $b \in \mathbb{R}$. This means that in average, $u_{\varphi}(gx)$ is much smaller than $u_{\varphi}(x)$ and this will allow us to prove, using the results of section 2.2, the

Theorem (4.17). Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $\text{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generated a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment.

Then, for any $\gamma \in]0,1]$ there is $\beta_0 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $B \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and any $\beta \in]0,\beta_0[$ we have that for any $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that the inequality

$$||x - p/q|| \leqslant e^{-Bq^{\beta}}$$

has only finitely many solutions $(p,q) \in \mathbb{Z}^d \times \mathbb{N}^*$, we have that for any γ -holder continuous function f on the torus, noting $\sigma^2(f)$ the quantity defined in lemma 4.16 we have that

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{n}} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) \xrightarrow{\mathcal{L}} \mathcal{N}\left(\int f \mathrm{d}m, \sigma^2(f)\right)$$

(If $\sigma^2 = 0$, the law $\mathcal{N}(\mu, \sigma^2)$ is a Dirac mass at μ). Moreover, if $\sigma^2(f) \neq 0$ then

$$\liminf \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm}{\sqrt{2n\sigma^2(f) \ln \ln n}} = -1 \ et \ \limsup \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm}{\sqrt{2n\sigma^2(f) \ln \ln n}} = 1$$

and if $\sigma^2(f) = 0$, then for $\nu - a.e.$ $x \in \mathbf{X}$, the sequence $(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm)_n$ is bounded in $L^2(\mathbb{P}_x)$.

4.1. BFLM's result for holder-continuous functions.

We start with a few remind on Wasserstein's distance and then we state BFLM's result using this distance.

4.1.1. Wasserstein's distance on the torus. Note **X** the torus $\mathbb{T}^d = \mathbb{R}^d / \mathbb{Z}^d$ endowed with the metric induced by a norm on \mathbb{R}^d .

If ϑ_1 and ϑ_2 are borelian probability measures on **X**, a way to measure their distance is to compute the total variation

$$d_{\mathrm{var}}(\vartheta_1,\vartheta_2) = \sup_{\substack{f \in \mathcal{C}^0(\mathbf{X}) \\ \|f\|_{\infty} \leqslant 1}} \left| \int f \mathrm{d}\vartheta_1 - \int f \mathrm{d}\vartheta_2 \right|$$

This distance is not adapted to our study since, for instance, when ρ has a finite support, so does the measure $\rho^{*n} * \delta_x$ and so, for any $x \in \mathbf{X}$ and any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$d_{\rm var}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) = 2$$

However, we can compute the distance between ϑ_1 and ϑ_2 seen has linear forms on the space $\mathcal{C}^{0,\gamma}(\mathbf{X})$ of γ -holder continuous functions on \mathbf{X} . Therefore, we make the following

Definition 4.1 (Wasserstein's distance).

Let ϑ_1, ϑ_2 be two borelian probability measures on a compact metric space (\mathbf{X}, d) . For any $\gamma \in]0, 1]$, we define the γ -distance of Wasserstein between ϑ_1 and ϑ_2 by

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\vartheta_1,\vartheta_2) = \sup_{f \in \mathcal{C}^{0,\gamma}(\mathbf{X})} \left\| f \|_{\gamma \leqslant 1} \left| \int f \mathrm{d}\vartheta_1 - \int f \mathrm{d}\vartheta_2 \right|$$

Remark 4.2. Sometimes, this distance is also named after Kantorovich and Rubinstein and we refer to [Vil09] for an overview of it's first properties.

On the torus, Wasserstein's distance between a given measure ϑ and the Lebesgue's measure is linked to the decreasing of the Fourier coefficients of ϑ . We make this precise in next

Lemma 4.3. For any $\gamma \in]0,1]$, there is a constant C depending only on d and γ such that for any borelian probability measure ϑ on the torus \mathbb{T}^d and any $t \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$, if $\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\vartheta, \nu) > t$ then there is $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \{0\}$ such that $|\widehat{\vartheta}(a)| \ge Ct^C ||a||$ where we noted ν the Lebesgue measure on \mathbb{T}^d .

To prove this lemma, we will need a result of Jackson and Bernstein about the rate at which one can approximate in the uniform norm an holder continuous function by more regular ones.

For $r \in \mathbb{N}^*$, we define the Sobolev space

$$\mathcal{H}^r := \left\{ f \in \mathcal{L}^2(\mathbb{T}^d) \left| \sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} |\widehat{f}(a)|^2 (1 + ||a||)^{2r} < +\infty \right\} \right\}$$

Lemma 4.4 (Jackson, Bernstein). Let $\gamma \in [0, 1]$ et $r \in [1, +\infty[$.

Then, there is some $C \in \mathbb{R}$ such that for any function $f \in \mathcal{C}^{0,\gamma}(\mathbb{T}^d)$, there is a sequence $(f_n) \in \mathcal{H}^r(\mathbb{T}^d)^{\mathbb{N}}$ such that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$\int f \mathrm{d}\nu = \int f_n \mathrm{d}\nu, \quad \|f - f_n\|_{\infty} \leqslant \frac{C}{n^{\gamma}} \|f\|_{\gamma} \text{ and } \|f_n\|_{\mathcal{H}^r} \leqslant C \|f\|_{\infty} n^C$$

Proof. For $y \in \mathbb{R}/\mathbb{Z}$, we note $k_m(y) = \left(\frac{\sin(2\pi my)}{\sin(\pi y)}\right)^4$ and for a point $y = (y_1, \dots, y_d) \in \mathbb{T}^d$, we note $K_m(y) = \prod_{i=1}^d k_m(y_i)$. Finally, we note $I_m = \left(\int_{-1/4}^{1/4} k_m(y) \mathrm{d}y\right)^{-1}$. Define, for $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$,

$$f_m(x) = \int_{[-1/4, 1/4]^d} I_m^d f(x+2y) K_m(y) dy = \frac{I_m^d}{2} \int_{[-1/2, 1/2]^d} f(y) K_m(\frac{y-x}{2}) dy$$

Then, we can compute

$$\begin{split} |f(x) - f_m(x)| &= \left| \int_{[-1/4, 1/4]^d} I_m^d (f(x) - f(x+2y)) K_m(y) \mathrm{d}y \right| \\ &\leqslant I_m^d 2^{\gamma} \|f\|_{\gamma} \int_{[-1/4, 1/4]^d} \|y\|^{\gamma} K_m(y) \mathrm{d}y \leqslant I_m^d 2^{1+\gamma} \|f\|_{\gamma} \int_{[0, 1/4]^d} \|y\|^{\gamma} K_m(y) \mathrm{d}y \\ &\leqslant I_m^d 2^{1+\gamma} \|f\|_{\gamma} \int_{[0, 1/4]^d} (y_1^{\gamma} + \dots + y_d^{\gamma}) K_m(y) \mathrm{d}y \\ &\leqslant dI_m 2^{1+\gamma} \|f\|_{\gamma} \int_{[0, 1/4]} y^{\gamma} k_m(y) \mathrm{d}y \end{split}$$

Where we used in last inequality the fact that

$$I_m^d \int_{[0,1/4]^d} y_1^{\gamma} K_m(y) dy = I_m \int_{[0,1/4]} y^{\gamma} k_m(y) dy$$

Note now,

$$J_{m,\gamma} := 2 \int_0^{1/4} y^{\gamma} k_m(y) dy = 2 \int_0^{1/4} y^{\gamma} \left(\frac{\sin(2\pi my)}{\sin(\pi y)}\right)^4 dy$$

Then, using that for any $t \in [0, \pi/2], \frac{2t}{\pi} \leq \sin(t) \leq t$, we get that

$$\frac{1}{\pi^4} \int_0^{\pi/4} y^{\gamma-4} \left(\sin(2\pi my) \right)^4 \mathrm{d}y \leqslant J_{m,\gamma} \leqslant \frac{1}{2^4} \int_0^{\pi/4} y^{\gamma-4} \left(\sin(2\pi my) \right)^4 \mathrm{d}y := \frac{1}{2^4} L_{m,\gamma}$$

Moreover,

$$L_{m,\gamma} = \int_0^{m\pi/2} \left(\frac{y}{2\pi m}\right)^{\gamma-4} (\sin y)^4 \frac{\mathrm{d}y}{2\pi m} = (2\pi m)^{3-\gamma} \int_0^{m\pi/2} y^{\gamma-4} (\sin y)^4 \,\mathrm{d}y$$

And so,

$$L_{m,\gamma} \asymp m^{3-\gamma}$$

Thus,

$$J_{m,\gamma} \asymp m^{3-\gamma}$$

and finally,

$$I_m \int_0^{1/4} y^{\gamma} k_m(y) \mathrm{d}y = \frac{J_{m,\gamma}}{J_{m,0}} \asymp m^{-\gamma}$$

And so, what we proved is that there is some constant C such that for any function $f \in \mathcal{C}^{0,\gamma}(\mathbb{T}^d)$, we have that

$$\|f - f_m\|_{\infty} \leqslant \frac{C}{m^{\gamma}} \|f\|_{\gamma}$$
18

So, what is left is to prove that (for some maybe bigger constant C)

$$\|f_m\|_{\mathcal{H}^r} \leqslant C \|f\|_{\infty} m^{rc}$$

But, it is clear that for any $a \in \mathbb{Z}^d$,

$$|\widehat{f}_m(a)| \leqslant ||f||_{\infty}$$

And, using that $f_m = f * K_m$ and that K_m is a trigonometric polynomial of degree at most Cm^4 for some C as we may see by developping

$$k_m(y) = \left(\frac{\sin(2\pi my)}{\sin(\pi y)}\right)^4 = \left(\frac{e^{-2i\pi my} - e^{2i\pi my}}{e^{-i\pi y} - e^{i\pi y}}\right)^4 = e^{4i\pi y} \left(\frac{e^{-2i\pi my} - e^{2i\pi my}}{1 - e^{2i\pi y}}\right)^4$$
$$= e^{4i\pi y} \left(\sum_{k=-m}^{m-1} e^{2i\pi ky}\right)^4$$

So, we have that for $||a|| > Cm^4$, $\widehat{K}_m(a) = 0$.

And this proves that

$$\|f_m\|_{\mathcal{H}^r} = \left(\sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d} (1 + \|a\|)^{2r} |\hat{f}_m(a)|^2\right)^{1/2} \leqslant \left(\sum_{\|a\| \leqslant Cm^4} (1 + \|a\|)^{2r}\right)^{1/2} \|f\|_{\infty}$$
$$\leqslant (1 + Cm^4)^r (Cm^4)^{d/2} \|f\|_{\infty}$$

Which finishes the proof of the lemma.

Proof of lemma 4.3. By definition of $\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\vartheta, \nu)$, there is a function $f \in \mathcal{C}^{0,\gamma}(\mathbb{T}^d)$ such that $\|f\|_{\gamma} \leq 1$ and $|\int f d\vartheta - \int f d\nu| \geq \frac{t}{2}$.

Let $r \in \mathbb{N}^*$ such that $\sum_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \{0\}} \frac{\|a\|}{(1+\|a\|^2)^{r/2}} =: C_r$ is finite.

According to lemma 4.4, there is a sequence of functions $(f_n) \in \mathcal{H}^r(\mathbb{T}^d)^{\mathbb{N}}$ such that $\|f - f_n\|_{\infty} \leq \frac{C}{n^{\gamma}}$ and $\|f_n\|_{\mathcal{H}^r} \leq Cn^C$. Then,

$$\begin{split} \left| \int f_n \mathrm{d}\vartheta - \int f_n \mathrm{d}m \right| &\ge \left| \int f \mathrm{d}\vartheta - \int f \mathrm{d}m \right| - \left| \int (f - f_n) \mathrm{d}\vartheta - \int (f - f_n) \mathrm{d}m \right| \\ &\ge \frac{t}{2} - 2 \|f - f_n\|_{\infty} \ge t - \frac{2C}{n^{\gamma}} \end{split}$$

But,

and so,

$$\sup_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^{d} \setminus \{0\}} \frac{|\widehat{\vartheta}(a)|}{\|a\|} \ge \frac{\frac{t}{2} - \frac{2C}{n^{\gamma}}}{CC_{r}n^{C}}$$

So, taking $n = \lfloor \left(\frac{8C}{t}\right)^{1/\gamma} \rfloor + 1$ we have that $\frac{t}{2} - 2\frac{C_1}{n^{\gamma}} \ge t/4$ and there is some constant C' such that

$$\sup_{a \in \mathbb{Z}^d \setminus \{0\}} \frac{|\widehat{\vartheta}(a)|}{\|a\|} \ge C' t^{1+C/\gamma}$$

and this finishes the proof.

With lemma 4.3, we get a straightforward corollary of theorem 4.

Proposition 4.5 ([BFLM11] with Wasserstein's distance). Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generated a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment.

Then, for any $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and any $\gamma \in]0,1]$, there is a constant $C \in \mathbb{R}_+$ and $t_0 \in]0,1/2]$ such that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$, any $t \in]0, t_0]$ with $n \ge -C \ln t$ and any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, if

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \ge t$$

then there is $p/q \in \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ with $|q| \leqslant Ct^{-C}$ and

$$d(x, p/q) \leq e^{-(\lambda_1 - \varepsilon)r}$$

The previous proposition proves that if the distance between $\rho^{*n} * \delta_x$ and ν is large and if t is a function of n, then x is well approximated by rational points : for instance, if $t = e^{-\alpha n}$ for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ then the p/q produced by the proposition satisfies $q \leq Ce^{\alpha Cn}$ and so,

$$d(x, p/q) \leqslant e^{-(\lambda_1 - \varepsilon)n} \leqslant \left(\frac{C}{q}\right)^{(\lambda_1 - \varepsilon)/\alpha C}$$

We are going to reverse this to, given a diophantine condition, find a rate of convergence.

From now on, we fix a strictly non-decreasing function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}_+^*$. For $x \in \mathbf{X}$, we note

(4.2)
$$h_{\varphi}(x) = \sup_{p/q \in \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d} \frac{1}{\varphi(q)d(x, p/q)}$$

Thus, a point is M-diophantine if $h_{\varphi}(x)$ is finite with $\varphi(t) = t^M$. We also remark that if φ grows faster than any polynomial, then $\nu(h_{\varphi} < +\infty) = 1$.

Proposition 4.6. Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generated a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment. Then, for any $\gamma, \delta \in]0, 1]$ and any strictly non-decreasing function $\varphi : \mathbb{R}_+ \to \mathbb{R}^*_+$ with

$$\liminf \frac{\ln \varphi(s)}{\ln s} > 0$$

there are constants $C, C_0, C_1 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$ and any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \leqslant C\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta}$$

where h_{φ} is the function defined in equation 4.2 and ψ is the function defined by

$$\psi(t) = \left(\varphi^{-1}(e^{C_1 t})\right)^{-C_0}$$

Remark 4.7. The assumption on φ implies that for some $c \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ we have that for any $t \in \mathbb{R}, \varphi(t) \ge ct^c$. It is not restrictive at all since according to Dirichlet's theorem on diophantine approximation, if $\varphi(t) = o(t^{1+1/d})$, then the function h_{φ} only takes infinite values.

Remark 4.8. If we take $\varphi(n) = n^D$, then we get $\psi(n) = e^{-\kappa n}$ for some $\kappa \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and this proves that for a generic diophantine point, the convergence is at exponential speed.

In the sequel, we will have to be sure that the sum of the $\psi(n)$ converges and so, we will take $\psi(n) = n^{-1-\alpha}$ for some $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$. This will allow us to study points $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$ such that the inequality

$$\|x - p/q\| \leqslant e^{-Bq^{\beta}}$$

has only finitely many solutions $p \in \mathbb{Z}^d$ et $q \in \mathbb{N}^*$ where β, B will be constants depending on ρ .

Proof. Let $C_0, C_1, C \in [5, +\infty]$ whose values will be determined later.

We note C_2 the constant given by proposition 4.5.

Let $x \in \mathbf{X}$ et $n \in \mathbb{N}$. If $C\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta} \ge 2$, then the inequality is satisfied since $\|P^n f - \int f \mathrm{d}m\|_{\infty} \le 2\|f\|_{\infty}$. Thus, we shall assume that $C\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta} \le 2$. Let $t = \frac{C}{5}\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta}$. Then, $t < \frac{1}{2}$ and

$$-C_2 \ln t = -C_2 \ln \left(\frac{C}{5}\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta}\right) \leqslant -C_2 \ln \left(\psi(n)\right) = C_2 C_0 \ln \varphi^{-1}(e^{C_1 n})$$

since $Ch_{\varphi}(x)/5 \ge 1$ because $C \ge 5$ and $h_{\varphi}(x) \ge 1$.

But, there is a constant C_3 such that for any $s \in \mathbb{R}_+$, $\varphi(s) \ge C_3 s^{C_3}$ and so,

$$\varphi^{-1}(s) \leqslant \left(\frac{s}{C_3}\right)^{1/C_3}$$

Therefore, $\ln \varphi^{-1}(e^{C_1 n}) \leq \frac{1}{C_3}(C_1 n - \ln C_3)$ and $-C \ln t \leq n$ if C_0 is small enough (depending on C_1).

Thus, we can apply proposition 4.5 to find that if

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \ge t$$

then there is $p/q \in \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ with $q \leq C_2 t^{-C_2}$ such that

$$d\left(x,\frac{p}{q}\right) \leqslant e^{-\lambda n}$$

Thus, as we shall assume without any loss of generality that $C_2 \left(\frac{5}{C}\right)^{C_2} \leq 1$ and $C_0 C_2 \leq 1$, we get that

$$q \leqslant C_2 \left(\frac{5}{C\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta}}\right)^{C_2} \leqslant C_2 \left(\frac{5}{C\psi(n)}\right)^{C_2} = C_2 \left(\frac{5}{C}\right)^{C_2} \left(\varphi^{-1}(e^{C_1 n})\right)^{C_2 C_0}$$
$$\leqslant \varphi^{-1}(e^{C_1 n})$$

and

$$e^{\lambda n} \leqslant \|x - p/q\|^{-1} \leqslant \varphi(q)h_{\varphi}(x) \leqslant \varphi(q) \left(\frac{2}{C\psi(n)}\right)^{1/\delta} \leqslant e^{C_1 n} \left(\frac{2}{C\psi(n)}\right)^{1/\delta}$$

Thus,

$$\psi(n) \leqslant \frac{2}{C} e^{-\delta(\lambda - C_1)n}$$

but,

$$\psi(n) \geqslant \left(\frac{e^{C_1 n}}{C_3}\right)^{-C_0}$$

Which leads to a contradiction if $C_1 < \lambda$, C_0 is small enough and C is large enough. Thus, there is no $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and $x \in \mathbf{X}$ such that $C\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta} \leq 2$ and

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \ge \frac{1}{5}C\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta}$$

So, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$,

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \leqslant C\psi(n)h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta}$$

which is what we intended to prove.

4.2. Diophantine control along the walk.

In this section, we are going to prove that if $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$ satisfies a diophantine condition, then so does the gx with $g \in \mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$. We will deduce from this a control of the speed of convergence in proposition 4.5 along the walk.

We saw in proposition 4.6 that for any irrational point x of \mathbb{T}^d , $\rho^{*n} * \delta_x$ converges for Wasserstein's distance to Lebesgue's measure on the torus. Moreover, the rate depend on the way x can be approximated by rational points of the torus.

To prove the central limit theorem starting at some point x, we will have to control the rate of convergence of $\rho^{*n} * \delta_y$ for any y of $\mathbf{G}x$; the problem being the the function h_{φ} that we defined may take arbitrarily big values on $\mathbf{G}x$.

However, the set of points where h_{φ} is finite is invariant under the action of $\Gamma = \mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ as one may see noting that for $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, $p \in \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ and $g \in \Gamma$ we have

$$||g||d(x,g^{-1}p) \ge d(gx,p) = d(gx,gg^{-1}p) \ge \frac{1}{||g^{-1}||}d(x,g^{-1}p)$$

and $g^{-1}p$ is a rational point with the same denominator than p (since g^{-1} has integer coefficients) and this estimation proves that for any $g \in \text{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ and any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$,

$$h_{\varphi}(gx) \leqslant \|g\|h_{\varphi}(x)$$

In this section, we are going to prove that we can obtain a control that is far better than this trivial one. We will indeed prove that for any irrational point x of the torus, in average, gx is less well approximated by rationals than x.

To do so, we begin by showing that, in average, gx is further than 0 than x. We will prove this in proposition 4.10 but at first, we will need the next

Lemma 4.9. Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generated a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment.

For any $\delta \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and $x \in \mathbb{T}^d \setminus \{0\}$, we note

$$u_{\delta}(x) = \frac{1}{d(x,0)^{\delta}}$$

Then, there are $n_0 \in \mathbb{N}$, $\delta \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$, $a \in [0, 1[$ and $b \in \mathbb{R}$ such that for any $x \in \mathbb{T}^d \setminus \{0\}$,

$$P^{n_0}u_\delta(x) \leqslant au_\delta(x) + b$$

Proof. The proof is by going back to \mathbb{R}^d since we assumed our assumptions imply that the first Lyapunov exponent is strictly non negative.

Let $\varepsilon \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and $\overline{x} \in B(0, \varepsilon) \subset \mathbb{T}^d$. Choose a point x in $B(0, \varepsilon) \subset \mathbb{R}^d$ whose projection on the torus is \overline{x} . Then, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\begin{split} P^{n}u_{\delta}(\overline{x}) &= \int_{\mathbf{G}} d(g\overline{x},0)^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) \\ &= \int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_{\|g\| \leqslant \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} d(g\overline{x},0)^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) + \int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_{\|g\| > \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} d(g\overline{x},0)^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) \\ &= \int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_{\|g\| \leqslant \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} \|gx\|^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) + \int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_{\|g\| > \frac{1}{\varepsilon}} d(g\overline{x},0)^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) \\ &\leqslant \int_{\mathbf{G}} \|gx\|^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) + \int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_{\|g\| > 1/\varepsilon} \|g^{-1}\|^{\delta} \|x\|^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) \\ &\leqslant \|x\|^{-\delta} \left(\int_{\mathbf{G}} e^{-\delta \ln \frac{\|gx\|}{\|x\|}} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) + \int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_{\|g\| > 1/\varepsilon} \|g^{-1}\|^{\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) \right) \end{split}$$

Moreover, there is $\delta_0 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $\delta \in]0, \delta_0]$ there are $C, t \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\sup_{x \in \mathbb{R}^d \setminus \{0\}} \int_{\mathbf{G}} e^{-\delta \ln \frac{\|gx\|}{\|x\|}} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) \leqslant C e^{-tn}$$

(we refer to [BL85] theorem 6.1, for a proof of this result).

And so, we get that for any $x \in B(0,\varepsilon) \setminus \{0\}$,

$$P^{n}u_{\delta}(\overline{x}) \leqslant u_{\delta}(\overline{x}) \left(Ce^{-tn} + \int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_{\|g\| > 1/\varepsilon} \|g^{-1}\|^{\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) \right)$$

Let n_0 be such that $Ce^{-tn_0} \leq 1/4$ and ε such that

$$\int_{\mathbf{G}} \mathbf{1}_{\|g\| > 1/\varepsilon} \|g^{-1}\|^{\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n_0}(g) \leq 1/4$$

(such an ε exists since ρ has an exponential moment).

What we get is that for this choice of n_0 and ε , for any $\overline{x} \in B(0,\varepsilon) \setminus \{0\}$,

$$P^{n_0}u_{\delta}(x) \leqslant \frac{1}{2}u_{\delta}(x)$$

Moreover, if \overline{x} is on the complement set of the ball,

$$P^{n}u_{\delta}(\overline{x}) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} d(g\overline{x}, 0)^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g) \leq d(\overline{x}, 0)^{-\delta} \int_{\mathbf{G}} \|g^{-1}\|^{\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g)$$
$$\leq \varepsilon^{-\delta} \int_{\mathbf{G}} \|g^{-1}\|^{\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*n}(g)$$

and this finishes the proof of the lemma.

From now on, we fix $\delta \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that the function u_δ satisfies $P^{n_0}u_\delta \leq au_\delta + b$ for some $n_0 \in \mathbb{N}^*$, $a \in [0, 1[$ and $b \in \mathbb{R}$. Let $a_1 \in]a, 1[$ be such that $a_1^{-n_0}a \leq 1$.

Note

$$u_0 = \sum_{k=0}^{n_0 - 1} a_1^{-k} P^k u_\delta$$

Then,

$$Pu_{0} = \sum_{k=0}^{n_{0}-1} a_{1}^{-k} P^{k+1} u_{\delta} = a_{1} \sum_{k=1}^{n_{0}-1} a_{1}^{-k} P^{k} u_{\delta} + a^{-(n_{0}-1)} P^{n_{0}} u_{\delta}$$
$$\leq a_{1} \sum_{k=1}^{n_{0}-1} a_{1}^{-k} P^{k} u_{\delta} + a_{1}^{-(n_{0}-1)} (au_{\delta} + b)$$
$$\leq a_{1} u_{0}(x) + ba_{1}^{-(n_{0}-1)}$$

Moreover, as

$$u_{\delta}(x) \int_{\mathbf{G}} \|g\|^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*k}(g) \leqslant P^{k} u_{\delta}(x) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} \|gx\|^{-\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*k}(g) \leqslant u_{\delta}(x) \int_{\mathbf{G}} \|g^{-1}\|^{\delta} \mathrm{d}\rho^{*k}(g),$$

the function u_0 that we constructed is also equivalent to $d(x,0)^{-\delta}$ or more specifically,

$$0 < \inf_{x \in \mathbb{T}^d \setminus 0} \frac{u_0(x)}{\|x\|^{-\delta}} < \sup_{x \in \mathbb{T}^d \setminus \{0\}} \frac{u_0(x)}{\|x\|^{-\delta}} < +\infty$$

So what we just proved is the following

Proposition 4.10. Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generated a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment.

Then, there is $\delta \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$, $a \in [0,1[, b \in \mathbb{R} \text{ and a function } u_0 \text{ on } \mathbb{T}^d$, such that

$$0 < \inf_{x \in \mathbb{T}^d \setminus 0} \frac{u_0(x)}{d(x,0)^{-\delta}} < \sup_{x \in \mathbb{T}^d \setminus \{0\}} \frac{u_0(x)}{d(x,0)^{-\delta}} < +\infty$$

and

$$Pu_0 \leqslant au_0 + b$$

Now, we are going to use this function u_0 to construct some other that will allow us to prove that if x is not well approximable by rational points, then, in ρ -average, so are the gx.

What we will do is, for a fixed diophantine condition φ , constructing u_{φ} such that $Pu_{\varphi} \leq au_{\varphi} + b$ and u_{φ} is finite on points satisfying the condition φ .

For $Q \in \mathbb{N}^*$, we note \mathbf{X}_Q the set of primitives elements in $\frac{1}{Q}\mathbb{Z}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ that is to say, the set of elements of $\frac{1}{Q}\mathbb{Z}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ that doesn't belong to $\frac{1}{a}\mathbb{Z}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ for q < Q.

Then, \mathbf{X}_Q is $\mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ -invariant : indeed, if $p \in \mathbf{X}_Q$ then $gp \in \frac{1}{Q}\mathbb{Z}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ since g has integer coefficients and gp can not belong to $\frac{1}{q}\mathbb{Z}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$ with q < Q because if it was so, so would $p = g^{-1}gp$.

Let $\varphi : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{R}^*_+$ be a strictly non decreasing function. For $x \in \mathbb{T}^d \setminus \{0\}$, we note

$$u_{\varphi}(x) = \sum_{Q \in \mathbb{N}^*} \frac{1}{\varphi(Q)^{\delta}} \sum_{p \in \mathbf{X}_Q} u_0(x-p)$$

This function u_{φ} is proper (it is non negative and lower semi-continuous)

Moreover, it carries the diophantine properties of x.

Indeed, by definition of $h_{\varphi}(x)$ (see the previous section), we have that

$$h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta} \leqslant u_{\varphi}(x)$$

and reciprocally, if $\varphi' : \mathbb{R} \to \mathbb{R}^*_+$ is an other strictly non decreasing function such that $\varphi'(Q) \in \mathcal{O}(\varphi(Q)Q^{-(d+2)/\delta})$ then,

$$u_{\varphi}(x) \leqslant h_{\varphi'}(x)^{\delta} \sum_{Q \in \mathbb{N}^*} Q^d \left(\frac{\varphi'(Q)}{\varphi(Q)}\right)^{\delta}$$

and so, if $h_{\varphi'}(x)$ is finite, so is $u_{\varphi}(x)$.

Thus, controlling $u_{\varphi}(x)$ is controlling the diophantine properties of x and reciprocally. The aime of this construction is the following

Lemma 4.11. Let u_0 be the function constructed in the previous lemma. Let $\varphi : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{R}^*_+$ be a strictly non decreasing function such that

$$\sum_{n} \frac{n^d}{\varphi(n)^\delta} < +\infty$$

For $x \in \mathbb{T}^d$, note

$$u_{\varphi}(x) = 1 + \sum_{Q \in \mathbb{N}^*} \frac{1}{\varphi(Q)^{\delta}} \sum_{p \in \mathbf{X}_Q} u_0(x-p)$$

Then, there are $a \in]0,1[$ and $b \in \mathbb{R}$ such that

$$Pu_{\varphi} \leqslant au_{\varphi} + b$$

Remark 4.12. One has to think of φ has growing very fast (we will take $\varphi(n) = e^{Bn^{\beta}}$) so the summability assumption will always be satisfied and multiplying φ by a polynomial function doesn't really change the points where u_{φ} takes finite values. Therefore, it is almost the same thing to say that $u_{\varphi}(x)$ is finite or that $h_{\varphi}(x)$ is.

Proof. Let's remind that $Pu_0 \leq au_0 + b$ for some $a \in]0,1]$ and $b \in \mathbb{R}$. And so, if we note, for $Q \in \mathbb{N}^*$ and $x \in \mathbb{T}^d \setminus \mathbb{Q}^d / \mathbb{Z}^d$,

$$u_Q(x) = \sum_{\substack{p \in \mathbf{X}_Q \\ 25}} u_0(x-p)$$

we have, using that $\mathrm{SL}_d(\mathbb{Z})$ permutes \mathbf{X}_Q , that

$$Pu_Q(x) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} \sum_{p \in \mathbf{X}_Q} u_0(gx - p) d\rho(g) = \int_{\mathbf{G}} \sum_{p \in \mathbf{X}_Q} u_0(g(x - p)) d\rho(g)$$
$$= \sum_{p \in \mathbf{X}_Q} Pu_0(x - p) \leqslant a \sum_{p \in \mathbf{X}_Q} u_0(x - p) + b |\mathbf{X}_Q|$$
$$\leqslant au_Q(x) + bQ^d$$

where we used that $|\mathbf{X}_Q| \leq Q^d$.

And so,

$$P(u_{\varphi})(x) \leq 1 + \sum_{Q \in \mathbb{N}^*} \frac{1}{\varphi(Q)^{\delta}} Pu_Q(x) \leq au_{\varphi}(x) + 1 - a + b \sum_{Q \in \mathbb{N}^*} \frac{Q^d}{\varphi(Q)^{\delta}}$$

We are finally able to solve Poisson's equation for hölder-continuous functions in next

Corollary 4.13. Under the hypothesis of proposition 4.6, for any $\gamma \in]0,1]$ and any $M \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$, there is $\beta_0 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $B \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and any $\beta \in]0,\beta_0[$, there is a constant C such that, noting $\varphi(n) = e^{Bn^\beta}$, we have that for any x such that

$$u_{\varphi}(x) < +\infty$$

we have that

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \leqslant \frac{C}{n^{1+M}} u_{\varphi}(x)$$

In particular, for any γ -hölder continuous function f on the torus, there is $g \in \mathcal{F}^3_{u_{\varphi}}$ (cf section 2.1) such that,

$$f = g - Pg + \int f \mathrm{d}\nu$$
 on $\{u_{\varphi} < +\infty\}$ and $\|g\|_{\mathcal{F}^3_u} \leq C \|f\|_{\gamma}$

Proof. We apply proposition 4.6 noting that in this case, there is a consant C such that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}^*$,

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \leqslant \frac{C}{n^{1+M}} h_{\varphi}(x)^{\delta/3} \leqslant \frac{C}{n^{1+M}} u_{\varphi}(x)$$

and so,

$$\left(\sum_{n} \mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_{x}, \nu)\right)^{3} \leqslant C^{3} u_{\varphi}(x) \left(1 + \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}^{*}} \frac{1}{n^{1+M}}\right)^{3}$$

So, we can set

$$g = \sum_{n \in \mathbb{N}} P^n \left(f - \int f \mathrm{d}\nu \right)$$

noting that, by definition of Wasserstein's distance, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and any $x \in \mathbf{X}$,

$$\left|P^{n}f(x) - \int f d\nu\right| \leq \|f\|_{\gamma} \mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_{x}, \nu)$$

4.3. Central limit theorem and law of the iterated logarithm.

In this section, we use the result of the previous ones to finally prove the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm for the random walk on the torus.

As we now know with corollary 4.6, holder continuous functions f on the torus writes $f = g - Pg + \int f d\nu$ where g is dominated by a drift function finite on points badly approximable by rationals. We are going to prove the the validity of "law of large numbers"-type hypotheses in corollary 2.13 and this will allow us to prove the central limit theorem and the law of the iterated logarithm. We don't know how to prove the law of large numbers for functions of \mathcal{E}_u^p and this is why we will go back to the function f to use the speed of convergence given by our corollary or Bourgain-Furmann-Lindenstrauss-Mozes's theorem.

We will need the following

Lemma 4.14. Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generated a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment.

For any $\gamma \in]0,1]$, there is $\alpha_0 \in \mathbb{R}$ such that for any $\alpha \in]\alpha_0, +\infty[$ there is $\beta_0 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $\beta \in]0, \beta_0[$ and any $B \in \mathbb{R}$, noting $\varphi(q) = e^{Bq^\beta}$, we have that for any sequence (f_n) of γ -hölder-continuous functions on the torus and such that $\int f_n d\nu = 0$,

$$\mathbb{E}_{x} \left| \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f_{k}(X_{k}) \right|^{4} = \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^{3}}{(\ln n)^{\alpha-1}} u_{\varphi}(x) \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_{k}\|_{\gamma}^{4} \right)$$

Where the involved constant doesn't depend on n, x nor the sequence (f_n) .

Remark 4.15. What is hidden behind this lemma is a kind of Burckholder inequality that says that if (Y_i) is a sequence of iid bounded random variables on \mathbb{R} of null expectation, then for any $r \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$\mathbb{E}\left|\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} Y_k\right|^r \in \mathcal{O}\left(n^{r/2}\right)$$

Proof. First, we choose $\alpha \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and we will see a lower bound on α later. We note $\psi(n) = n^{-\alpha}$ and according to proposition 4.6, there is a constant C such that for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$ and any $x \in \mathbf{X}$,

$$\mathcal{W}_{\gamma}(\rho^{*n} * \delta_x, \nu) \leqslant \frac{C}{n^{\alpha}} u_{\varphi}(x)$$

where $\varphi(q) = e^{Bq^{\beta}}$. Moreover, for $n \in \mathbb{N}$, we note

$$S_n = \sum_{\substack{k=0\\27}}^{n-1} f_k(X_k)$$

We can compute

$$\mathbb{E}_{x}|S_{n+1}|^{4} = \sum_{k=0}^{4} \binom{4}{k} \mathbb{E}_{x} f_{n}(X_{n})^{k} S_{n}^{4-k}$$
$$= \mathbb{E}_{x}|S_{n}|^{4} + 4\mathbb{E}_{x} f_{n}(X_{n}) S_{n}^{3} + \sum_{k=2}^{4} \binom{4}{k} \mathbb{E}_{x} (f_{n}(X_{n}))^{k} S_{n}^{4-k}$$

So, we note

$$A_n := \mathbb{E}_x f_n(X_n) S_n^3 \text{ et } B_n := \sum_{k=2}^4 \binom{4}{k} \mathbb{E}_x (f_n(X_n))^k S_n^{4-k}$$

and so, we have, noting p(n) (and even only p to simplify notations) a sequence that we will determine later and such that $0 \leq p(n) \leq n$, that

$$A_{n} = \sum_{k=0}^{3} {\binom{3}{k}} \mathbb{E}_{x} f_{n}(X_{n}) (S_{n} - S_{p})^{k} S_{p}^{3-k}$$

= $\mathbb{E}_{x} f_{n}(X_{n}) S_{p}^{3} + 3\mathbb{E}_{x} f_{n}(X_{n}) (S_{n} - S_{p}) S_{p}^{2}$
+ $\sum_{k=2}^{3} {\binom{3}{k}} \mathbb{E}_{x} f_{n}(X_{n}) (S_{n} - S_{p})^{k} S_{p}^{3-k}$

We note each of this terms A_n^1, A_n^2 et A_n^3 . Then, using the fact that $\int f_n d\nu = 0$, and that, according to proposition 4.6,

$$|P^{n-p+2}f_n(X_{p-1})| \leq \frac{C}{(n-p+2)^{\alpha}} ||f_n||_{\gamma} u(X_{p-1})$$

and that

$$P^{l}u(x) \leqslant a^{l}u(x) + \frac{b}{1-a}$$

we get that

$$\begin{aligned} |A_n^1| &= \left| \mathbb{E}_x P^{n-p+2} f_n(X_{p-1}) S_p^3 \right| \\ &\leqslant \frac{C}{(n-p+2)^{\alpha}} \|f_n\|_{\gamma} \mathbb{E}_x u(X_{p-1}) |S_p|^3 \\ &\leqslant \frac{C}{(n-p+2)^{\alpha}} \|f_n\|_{\gamma} \|S_p\|_{\infty}^3 P^{p-1} u(x) \\ &\leqslant \frac{C}{(n-p+2)^{\alpha}} \|f_n\|_{\gamma} \|S_p\|_{\infty}^3 \left(a^{p-1} + \frac{b}{1-a} \right) u(x) \\ &= \mathcal{O}\left(u(x) \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_k\|_{\gamma}^4 \frac{n^3}{(n-p+2)^{\alpha}} \right) \end{aligned}$$

Moreover,

$$A_n^2 = \sum_{k=p}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}_x f_n(X_n) f_k(X_k) S_p^2$$

= $\sum_{k=p}^{q-1} \mathbb{E}_x P^{n-k} f_n(X_k) f_k(X_k) S_p^2 + \sum_{k=q}^{n-1} \mathbb{E}_x P^{k-p} (f_k P^{n-k} f_n) (X_p) S_p^2$

and so, for some sequence q(n) that we will determine later and with p(n) < q(n) < n, we have that

$$\begin{split} |A_{n}^{2}| &\leqslant \sum_{k=p}^{q-1} \frac{C}{(n-k)^{\alpha}} \|f_{k}\|_{\infty} \|f_{n}\|_{\gamma} \mathbb{E}_{x} u(X_{k}) S_{p}^{2} \\ &+ \sum_{k=q}^{n-1} \frac{C}{(k-p)^{\alpha}} \|f_{k}P^{n-k}f_{n}\|_{\gamma} \mathbb{E}_{x} u(X_{p}) S_{p}^{2} + \left| \int f_{k}P^{n-k}f_{n} d\nu \right| \mathbb{E}_{x} S_{p}^{2} \\ &\leqslant n^{2} \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_{k}\|_{\gamma}^{4} \left(\sum_{k=p}^{q-1} \frac{CP^{k}u(x)}{(n-k)^{\alpha}} + \sum_{k=q}^{n-1} \frac{C\|P\|_{\gamma}^{n-k}P^{p}u(x)}{(k-p)^{\alpha}} + \|P\|_{L_{0}^{2}(\mathbf{X},\nu)}^{q} \right) \\ &= \mathcal{O}\left(n^{2} \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_{k}\|_{\gamma}^{4} u(x) \left(\sum_{k=n-q+1}^{n-p} \frac{1}{k^{\alpha}} + \frac{\|P\|_{\gamma}^{n-q}}{(q-p)^{\alpha}} + \|P\|_{L_{0}^{2}(\mathbf{X},\nu)}^{q} \right) \right) \end{split}$$

So, with $q = n - \ln n$ and $p = n - n^{\delta}$ with $\delta < 1/2$, and taking α_0 such that $\delta \alpha_0 > \ln ||P||_{\gamma}$, we find that

$$\begin{aligned} A_n^2 &= \mathcal{O}\left(n^2 \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_k\|_{\gamma}^4 u(x) \left(\sum_{k=\ln n+1}^{+\infty} \frac{1}{k^{\alpha}} + \frac{n^{\ln \|P\|_{\gamma}}}{(n^{\delta} - \ln n)^{\alpha}} + \|P\|_{\mathcal{L}^2_0(\mathbf{X},\nu)}^{n-\ln n}\right) \right) \\ &= \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^2}{(\ln n)^{\alpha-1}} \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_k\|_{\gamma}^4 u(x)\right) \end{aligned}$$

and finally,

$$|A_n^3| \leqslant \sum_{k=2}^3 \binom{3}{k} ||f_n||_{\infty} ||S_n - S_p||_{\infty}^k \mathbb{E}_x |S_p|^{3-k}$$

But,

$$||S_n - S_p||_{\infty} \leq \sum_{k=p}^{n-1} ||f_p||_{\infty} \leq (n-p) \sup_{k \in [0,n-1]} ||f_k||_{\infty}$$

 \mathbf{SO}

$$A_n^3 = \mathcal{O}\left(n^{1+2\delta} \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_k\|_{\gamma}^4\right)$$

and we recall that we choose $\delta < 1/2$. So we can take $\delta = 1/4$ and we can assume that $\delta \alpha_0 > 1$ to get that

$$|A_n^1| = \mathcal{O}\left(u(x) \max_{\substack{k \in [0,n]\\29}} \|f_k\|_{\gamma}^4 n^{3-\delta\alpha}\right)$$

thus we proved that

$$A_{n} = \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^{2}}{(\ln n)^{\alpha-1}}u(x)\max_{k\in[0,n]}\|f_{k}\|^{4}\right)$$

To study B_n , remark in a first time that

$$\mathbb{E}_x S_n^2 = \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P^k (f_k)^2 (x) + 2 \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{l=0}^{k-1} P^l (f_l P^{k-l} f_k) (x)$$

The first term of this sum is dominated by $n \max_{k \in [0,n]} ||f_k||_{\gamma}$ and a computation similar to the previous one proves that

$$\frac{n^2}{(\ln n)^{\alpha-1}} u(x) \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_k\|^2.$$

Therefore,

$$\mathbb{E}_{x}(f_{n}(X_{n}))^{2}S_{n}^{2} \in \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^{2}}{(\ln n)^{\alpha-1}}u(x)\max_{k\in[0,n]}\|f_{k}\|^{4}\right)$$

And this proves that

$$B_n = \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^2}{(\ln n)^{\alpha - 1}}u(x) \max_{k \in [0, n]} \|f_k\|^4\right)$$

So,

$$\mathbb{E}_{x}|S_{n+1}|^{4} = \mathbb{E}_{x}|S_{n}|^{4} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^{2}}{(\ln n)^{\alpha-1}}u(x)\max_{k\in[0,n]}\|f_{k}\|^{4}\right)$$

and iterating this relation, we get that

$$\mathbb{E}_{x}|S_{n+1}|^{4} = \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^{3}}{(\ln n)^{\alpha-1}}u(x)\max_{k\in[0,n]}\|f_{k}\|^{4}\right)$$

which is what we intended to prove.

We are now ready to prove the convergence of the variance in next

Lemma 4.16. Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generated a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment.

Then, for any $\gamma \in]0,1]$ there is $\beta_0 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $\beta \in]0, \beta_0[$ and any $B \in \mathbb{R}$, noting $\varphi(q) = e^{Bq^\beta}$, we have that for any γ -hölder-continuous function f on the torus, noting g the solution to Poisson's equation defined in $\mathcal{F}^3_{u_{\varphi}}$ and given by corollary 4.13 we have that for any $x \in \mathbf{X}$ such that $u_{\varphi}(x)$ is finite,

$$\frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P(g^2)(X_k) - (Pg(X_k))^2 \to \int g^2 - (Pg)^2 \mathrm{d}\nu \ \mathbb{P}_x - a.e. \ and \ in \ \mathrm{L}^1(\mathbb{P}_x)$$

Proof. We take at first α_0 equal to the one of the previous lemma and take $\alpha > \alpha_0$. It comes with it a constant β_0 such that for any $B \in \mathbb{R}$ and any $\beta \in]0, \beta_0[$, the function $\psi(t)$ given by 4.6 satisfies that $\sup_n n^{\alpha}\psi(n)$ is finite.

Remark that for any γ -hölder-continuous function f on the torus, the function g given by proposition 4.6 is square-integrable agains Lebesgue's measure. We can see this as a consequence of 2.5 or, more simply, use that under our assumptions, the operator P has a spectral gap $L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ as we already saw in the introduction and so, the function

g is a.e.-equal to a square-integrable function. We will actually use this spectral gap in the proof of this lemma.

We assume without any loss of generality that $\int f d\nu = 0$. To prove the lemme, we use that f = g - Pg to write

$$I_n(x) := \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P(g^2)(X_k) - (Pg(X_k))^2 = \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P(g^2)(X_k) - (g(X_k) - f(X_k))^2$$
$$= \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P(g^2)(X_k) - g^2(X_k) - \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} (f(X_k))^2 + \frac{2}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k)g(X_k)$$

According to proposition 2.10, and using that u is a drift function and that $g \in \mathcal{F}_u^3$, we get that for any x such that u(x) is finite,

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} P(g^2)(X_k) - g^2(X_k) \to 0 \text{ in } \mathrm{L}^1(\mathbb{P}_x) \text{ and } \mathbb{P}_x - \mathrm{a.e.}$$

Moreover, the law of large numbers proves that for any irrational point x of the torus (and so in particular, for any x such that u(x) is finite),

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}(f(X_k))^2 \to \int_{\mathbf{X}} f^2 \mathrm{d}\nu \text{ in } \mathrm{L}^1(\mathbb{P}_x) \text{ and } \mathbb{P}_x - \mathrm{a.e.}$$

Moreover, if $p : \mathbb{N} \to \mathbb{N}$ is a non decreasing function converging to infinity that we will determine later, we have that

$$g(x) = \sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1} P^l f(x) + \sum_{l=p(k)}^{+\infty} P^l f(x)$$

and so

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}f(X_k)g(X_k) = \frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1}f(X_k)P^lf(X_k) + \frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\sum_{l=p(k)}^{+\infty}f(X_k)P^lf(X_k)$$

But, according to lemma 4.14 applied to the sequence of functions

$$f_n = \sum_{k=0}^{p(n)-1} fP^l f - \int fP^l f \mathrm{d}\nu$$

we have that

$$\mathbb{E}_{x} \left| \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1} \left(f(X_{k}) P^{l} f(X_{k}) - \int f P^{l} f \mathrm{d}\nu \right) \right|^{4} = \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^{3} u(x)}{(\ln(n))^{\alpha-1}} \max_{k \in [0,n]} \|f_{k}\|_{\gamma}^{4} \right)$$

and so, for any $k \in [0, n]$,

$$\left\| f \sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1} P^l f \right\|_{\gamma} \leqslant \|f\|_{\gamma}^2 \sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1} \|P\|_{\gamma}^l \leqslant \|f\|_{\gamma}^2 \|P\|_{\gamma}^{p(k)}$$
31

Thus,

$$\mathbb{E}_{x}\left|\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1} \left(f(X_{k})P^{l}f(X_{k}) - \int fP^{l}fd\nu\right)\right|^{4} = \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{n^{3}}{(\ln(n))^{\alpha_{0}}}u(x)\|f\|_{\gamma}^{8}\|P\|_{\gamma}^{p(n)}\right)$$

so, if $p(n) \simeq \delta_1 \ln(\ln n)$ with δ_1 such that $\delta_1 \ln \|P\|_{\gamma} < \alpha_0$, we have that for n large enough,

$$\|P\|_{\gamma}^{p(n)} \leqslant e^{\delta_1 \ln(\ln n)} \|P\|_{\gamma} = (\ln n)^{\delta_1 \ln \|P\|_{\gamma}}$$

and so,

$$\sum_{n} \frac{1}{n^4} \mathbb{E}_x \left| \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1} \left(f(X_k) P^l f(X_k) - \int f P^l f \mathrm{d}\nu \right) \right|^4 < +\infty$$

This proves that

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1}f(X_k)P^lf(X_k) - \int fP^lf\mathrm{d}\nu \to 0 \ \mathbb{P}_x\text{-a.e. and in } \mathrm{L}^1(\mathbb{P}_x)$$

Moreover, using the spectral gap in $L^2(\mathbf{X}, \nu)$ and Cesaro's lemma, we get that

$$\frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{l=0}^{p(k)-1} \int f P^l f \mathrm{d}\nu \to \sum_{l=0}^{+\infty} \int f P^l f \mathrm{d}\nu$$

We are going to prove that $\frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{l=p(k)}^{+\infty} f(X_k) P^l f(X_k)$ converges to 0. But, using proposition 4.6, we have that

$$\frac{1}{n} \left| \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{l=p(k)}^{+\infty} f(X_k) P^l f(X_k) \right| \leq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{l=p(k)}^{+\infty} |f(X_k)| |P^l f(X_k)|$$
$$\leq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \sum_{l=p(k)}^{+\infty} ||f||_{\infty} \frac{C}{l^{1+\alpha}} h_{\varphi}(X_k)^{\delta/3} ||f||_{\gamma}$$
$$\leq \frac{1}{n} \sum_{k=0}^{n-1} \frac{C'}{p(k)^{\alpha}} h_{\varphi}(X_k)^{\delta/3} ||f||_{\gamma}^2$$

for some constant C'. But, by definition of $u_{\varphi}, h_{\varphi}^{\delta/3} \in \mathcal{F}_{u}^{3}$ and so, according to lemma 2.11, we have that

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}\frac{1}{p_k^{\alpha}}h_{\varphi}(X_k)^{\delta/3} \to 0 \quad \mathbb{P}_x - \text{p.s. et dans } \mathrm{L}^1(\mathbb{P}_x)$$

What we just proved is that

$$\frac{1}{n}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1}P(g^2)(X_k) - (Pg(X_k))^2 \to -\int f^2 \mathrm{d}\nu + 2\sum_{l=0}^{+\infty} fP^l f \mathrm{d}\nu \ \mathbb{P}_x\text{-p.s. et dans } \mathrm{L}^1(\mathbb{P}_x)$$
32

To conclude, we only have to remark that

$$-\int f^{2} d\nu + 2 \sum_{l=0}^{+\infty} f P^{l} f d\nu = \int -(g - Pg)^{2} + 2(g - Pg)g d\nu$$
$$= \int 2g^{2} - 2gPg - g^{2} + 2gPg - (Pg)^{2} d\nu$$
$$= \int g^{2} - (Pg)^{2} d\nu$$

which finishes the proof of the lemma.

Theorem 4.17. Let ρ be a borelian probability measure on $SL_d(\mathbb{Z})$ whose support generated a strongly irreducible and proximal group and which has an exponential moment.

Then, for any $\gamma \in]0,1]$ there is $\beta_0 \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ such that for any $B \in \mathbb{R}^*_+$ and any $\beta \in]0,\beta_0[$ we have that for any $x \in \mathbb{R}^d$ such that the inequality

$$\|x - p/q\| \leqslant e^{-Bq^{\beta}}$$

has a finite number of solution $p/q \in \mathbb{Q}^d/\mathbb{Z}^d$, we have that for any γ -hölder-continuous function f on the torus, noting $\sigma^2(f)$ the number defined in lemma 4.16 we have that

$$\frac{1}{\sqrt{n}}\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) \xrightarrow{\mathcal{L}} \mathcal{N}\left(\int f \mathrm{d}m, \sigma^2(f)\right)$$

 $(If \sigma^2(f) = 0, the law \mathcal{N}(\mu, \sigma^2) is a Dirac mass at \mu).$ Moreover, if $\sigma^2(f) \neq 0$ then

$$\liminf \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm}{\sqrt{2n\sigma^2(f) \ln \ln n}} = -1 \ et \ \limsup \frac{\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm}{\sqrt{2n\sigma^2(f) \ln \ln n}} = 1$$

and if $\sigma^2(f) = 0$, then for $\nu - a.e.$ $x \in \mathbf{X}$, the sequence $(\sum_{k=0}^{n-1} f(X_k) - \int f dm)_n$ is bounded in $L^2(\mathbb{P}_x)$.

Proof. This is a direct corollary of lemma 4.16, lemma 2.8 and proposition 2.13. The condition on $\sigma^2(f)$ comes from corollary 3.6 if we note that since $Pu_{\varphi} \leq au_{\varphi} + b$, we have, for any $n \in \mathbb{N}$,

$$P^n u_{\varphi} \leqslant a^n u_{\varphi} + \frac{b}{1-a}$$

and so, for any x satisfying the diophantine condition, $\sup_n P^n(g^2)(x) \leq u_{\varphi}(x) + \frac{b}{1-a}$ is finite. And moreover, $\nu(x|u_{\varphi}(x) < +\infty) = 1$.

References

- [BFLM11] Jean Bourgain, Alex Furman, Elon Lindenstrauss, and Shahar Mozes, Stationary measures and equidistribution for orbits of nonabelian semigroups on the torus, J. Amer. Math. Soc. 24 (2011), no. 1, 231–280. MR 2726604 (2011k:37008) 1, 2, 3, 14, 15, 20
- [BIS95] A.N. Borodin, I.A. Ibragimov, and V.N. Sudakov, *Limit theorems for functionals of random walks*, Limit Theorems for Functionals of Random Walks, no. n° 195, American Mathematical Society, 1995. 2

- [BL85] Philippe Bougerol and Jean Lacroix, Products of random matrices with applications to Schrödinger operators, Progress in Probability and Statistics, vol. 8, Birkhäuser Boston, Inc., Boston, MA, 1985. MR 886674 (88f:60013) 15, 23
- [BM00] Bachir Bekka and Matthias Mayer, Ergodic theory and topological dynamics of group actions on homogeneous spaces, London Mathematical Society Lecture Note Series, vol. 269, Cambridge University Press, Cambridge, 2000. MR 1781937 (2002c:37002) 14
- [BQ13] Yves Benoist and Jean-François Quint, Stationary measures and invariant subsets of homogeneous spaces (III), Ann. of Math. (2) 178 (2013), no. 3, 1017–1059. MR 3092475 5
- [Bre60] Leo Breiman, The strong law of large numbers for a class of Markov chains, Ann. Math. Statist. 31 (1960), 801–803. MR 0117786 (22 #8560) 6
- [Bro71] B. M. Brown, Martingale central limit theorems, Ann. Math. Statist. 42 (1971), 59–66.
 MR 0290428 (44 #7609) 10
- [DL03] Yves Derriennic and Michael Lin, *The central limit theorem for markov chains started at a point*, Probability Theory and Related Fields **125** (2003), no. 1, 73–76 (English). 2
- [FS99] Alex Furman and Yehuda Shalom, Sharp ergodic theorems for group actions and strong ergodicity, Ergodic Theory Dynam. Systems 19 (1999), no. 4, 1037–1061. MR 1709429 (2000i:37001) 2, 11
- [GL78] M. I. Gordin and B. A. Lifšic, Central limit theorem for stationary Markov processes, Dokl. Akad. Nauk SSSR 239 (1978), no. 4, 766–767. MR 0501277 (58 #18672) 2
- [GM89] I. Ya. Gol'dsheĭd and G. A. Margulis, Lyapunov exponents of a product of random matrices, Uspekhi Mat. Nauk 44 (1989), no. 5(269), 13–60. MR 1040268 (91j:60014) 15
- [GM96] Peter W. Glynn and Sean P. Meyn, A Liapounov bound for solutions of the Poisson equation, Ann. Probab. 24 (1996), no. 2, 916–931. MR 1404536 (98b:60123) 4
- [Gui06] Y. Guivarc'h, Limit theorems for random walks and products of random matrices, Probability measures on groups: recent directions and trends, Tata Inst. Fund. Res., Mumbai, 2006, pp. 255–330. MR 2213480 (2007i:60006) 2, 13
- [HH80] P. Hall and C. C. Heyde, Martingale limit theory and its application, Academic Press Inc. [Harcourt Brace Jovanovich Publishers], New York, 1980, Probability and Mathematical Statistics. MR 624435 (83a:60001) 7, 10
- [Kre85] Ulrich Krengel, Ergodic theorems, de Gruyter Studies in Mathematics, vol. 6, Walter de Gruyter & Co., Berlin, 1985, With a supplement by Antoine Brunel. MR 797411 (87i:28001) 5
- [MT93] S. P. Meyn and R. L. Tweedie, Markov chains and stochastic stability, Communications and Control Engineering Series, Springer-Verlag London Ltd., London, 1993. MR 1287609 (95j:60103) 4
- [Vil09] Cédric Villani, Optimal transport, Grundlehren der Mathematischen Wissenschaften [Fundamental Principles of Mathematical Sciences], vol. 338, Springer-Verlag, Berlin, 2009, Old and new. MR 2459454 (2010f:49001) 17

E-mail address: jeaboyer@math.cnrs.fr